#### **Table of Contents**

- Countries urged to send North Korean workers home
- North Korean defectors struggle adapting to life in the South
- Only two defections from the North between April and June
- North Korea to Replace 10,000 Workers Dispatched to China
- North Korea cracks down on illegal phone calls to China and South Korea
- Over 10 million North Koreans need humanitarian assistance
- Watch our debate on human rights in North Korea on YouTube
- North Korea taps workers in Russia to fund Pyongyang construction
- Officials scared after sister of North Korean leader has their colleagues executed
- Six North Korean soldiers cross river border to escape to China
- S. Korea declines to co-sponsor UN resolution on NK human rights violations
- Presumed North Korean' caught by South Korean military at inter-Korean border
- Kim Jong-un bans South Korean style music and TV
- South Korea bans balloons carrying leaflets to the North
- Diplomacy over human rights
- North Korea releases 7,000 prisoners, orders people to provide for them
- New film tells tale of North Korean orphans sent to Europe
- North Korea, nuclear arms and human rights, a zero-sum game?
- North Korea arrests citizens for thought crimes after anti-exile protests
- North Korea executes couple for trying to escape to south during COVID-19 emergency
- North Korean dissident Thae Yong-ho running for seat in South Korean parliament
- North Korean workers return to China as coronavirus epidemic spreads
- Seoul peace summit draws comments from North Korea, Dick Cheney
- North Korea dispatches more security agents to control and monitor workers in China
- North Korean restaurants in Russia remain in business beyond worker withdrawal deadline



### **Countries urged to send North Korean workers home**

<u>Taipei Times</u> (08.04.2023) - Washington and Tokyo yesterday urged UN member states to repatriate North Koreans working overseas, saying they continue to evade sanctions abroad to finance Pyongyang's unlawful weapons program.

North Korea was also engaged in "malicious cyber activities" that supported its military expansion, representatives of the three countries said in a joint statement.

The nuclear-armed country has long made a fortune from the army of citizens it sends abroad to work, mostly in neighboring China and Russia, but also in Europe, the Middle East and Africa.

Under a UN Security Council resolution unanimously approved in 2017, member states had until December 2019 to send back all North Koreans working in their countries.

However, Seoul, Tokyo and Washington's special envoys for North Korea yesterday said the country's overseas workers are continuing to help fund Pyongyang's increasingly aggressive provocations, following a trilateral meeting in the South Korean capital.

Overseas North Korean information technology workers "continue using forged identities and nationalities to evade [UN] sanctions and earn income abroad that funds the DPRK's unlawful weapon of mass destruction and ballistic missile programs," the envoys said in a joint statement, using the acronym for North Korea's official name.

"We are also deeply concerned about how the DPRK supports these programs by stealing and laundering funds, as well as gathering information through malicious cyber activities," they said.

The envoys accused Pyongyang of stealing up to US\$1.7 billion in cryptocurrency last year.

In 2019, analysts said Beijing and Moscow — Pyongyang's key allies — were issuing North Korean workers with alternative visas to ensure a continued supply of cheap labor. North Korea last year declared itself an "irreversible" nuclear power, effectively ending the possibility of denuclearization talks. (...)

"We express deep regret that the DPRK continues to ignore the hardship of its people, choosing instead to pour its scarce resources into its [weapons of mass destruction] and ballistic missile programs in clear violation of multiple United Nations Security Council resolutions," they said.

#### Taiwan urged again to stop employment of North Koreans in 2018

By the end of July 2018, Taiwan was to stop employing any North Korean workers, after Taiwan was included in a list of nations that still employed North Koreans in a sanctions advisory published by Washington.

The US Department of State and other US agencies on Monday warned businesses against contracting overseas companies that still employed North Korean workers, thereby generating revenue for the North Korean government in a potential contravention of US sanctions.

The advisory listed Taiwan among the 41 nations and jurisdictions where laborers working on behalf of the North Korean government were present in 2017 and 2018, with



China and Russia continuing to host more such workers than all of the other nations on the list combined.

The agencies flagged the seafood industry as the most likely sector in Taiwan to employ North Korean workers.

End of July 2018, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs said in a news release that the Fisheries Agency had for years been cooperating with UN Security Council resolutions concerning North Korea.

"On Aug. 12, 2016, the agency issued a notice to concerned firms asking them to stop hiring or renewing existing employment contracts with North Korean crew members," the ministry said. "It also encouraged them to terminate the contracts in advance." Some 278 workers were then still concerned.

# North Korean defectors struggle adapting to life in the South

After fleeing the brutal North Korean dictatorship, defectors face tough challenges adjusting to their new home. Activists say Seoul should be doing more to help.

By Julian Ryall

Die Welt (24.10.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3nJtYJJ">https://bit.ly/3nJtYJJ</a> - More than 30,000 North Koreans have <a href="defected to the South">defected to the South</a> since the famine in the 1990s, according to South Korea's Unification Ministry. The number of North Korean defectors dropped from more than 1,000 in 2019 to 229 last year, after the North brought in strict border controls to prevent spread of the coronavirus.

Some North Koreans who successfully circumvent the tightened restrictions at the border will go on to face prejudice in the South.

A study released in February by the Korea Hana Foundation (KHF), a state-run organization that assists <u>North Korean defectors with settling in the South</u>, found that 17% of the 3,000 individuals polled said they had experienced discrimination over the previous 12 months.

Though that was down from the previous year, it pointed to prejudice in South Korean society against defectors from the North as ongoing.

#### Defectors report bullying, depression

According to the report, defectors encounter barriers to education, accommodation and employment opportunities.

Defector Yeong-nam Eom, who escaped North Korea in 2010 and is affiliated with Seoul-based nonprofit Freedom Speakers International (FSI), said he experienced discrimination when applying for jobs, similar to encounters described in the report.

"At first, I sent out my resume more than 100 times with all my background," he said, "including my education and work experience in North Korea."



"But not one company invited me to an interview," he said. "So then I only put my experiences in South Korea on my resume and I quickly started getting calls from companies."

He also reported that other defectors struggled with adapting to their new life. One young man told him that he experienced severe depression after feeling excluded from South Korean society while knowing that a return to the North was impossible.

"He was not sure of his identity anymore," Eom said. "He did not feel as if he belonged anywhere, and he became more and more depressed until he came very close to committing suicide. He did not go through with it in the end, but he struggled to find his own future in South Korea for a long time."

Another defector told Eom that he was badly bullied after disclosing to his new university classmates that he was originally from the North.

#### How do North Koreans experience discrimination?

The vast majority of those reporting experiences of prejudice in the KHF study said it was because of cultural differences between the two nations, such as accent, manner of speaking, societal manners or lifestyles.

Forty-four percent of those taking part in the annual study said they were treated differently because they were from the North. Nearly 23% said they were criticized for not having the same level of education or work skills as their South Korean counterparts.

As well as struggling with different variations of their shared Korean language, few defectors can speak English, as the regime in the North does not encourage its people to look beyond their borders, said Eun-koo Lee, co-founder and co-president of FSI.

"It can be very difficult for defectors to find a job in South Korea for many reasons, but one big issue is that they have not had the chance to learn English and are often confused with 'Konglish' — a combination of Korean and English — that many people in the South tend to use," she said.

Song Young-Chae, an academic and activist with the Worldwide Coalition to Stop Genocide in North Korea, said many of the defectors his organization helps to adjust into a new life in the South have a crisis of identity.

"When they were in the North, these people never thought for themselves and simply did as the state ordered them to do," Song said.

"Now they are free and they have choices, they can travel, they can speak freely," he added. "It's all very confusing for many of them."

He added that some defectors found integration difficult after becoming disillusioned by the politics of their new country. They reported feeling frustrated by an apparent lack of solidarity between the South's lawmakers and citizens who were not taking a stand against human rights abuses in the North in the way they had expected.

#### How can North-South integration be improved?

Jung In-sung, the president of the Korea Hana Foundation, said in a recent interview with South Korean news agency Yonhap that the people of the South should do more to welcome defectors and accept them as "ordinary neighbors" without prejudice.



Jung told the news agency that support has previously tended to focus on efforts to help defectors achieve "economic self-reliance," but that needs to be expanded so that newcomers can "be completely included and united in our society."

Education is one area where South Korea is tackling this. "Defectors are given a place if they want to go to university after arriving in the South, but many find it difficult to catch up because it is very different to what they studied in the North," the FSI's Lee said.

FSI set up with a specific goal of helping North Korean defectors learn English, a language they find "particularly hard," Lee added.

The nonprofit has to date assisted more than 450 defectors to improve their English skills and find work.

### Only two defections from the North between April and June

Due to the pandemic and restrictions on cross-border movements, this is the lowest number since 2003. In South Korea, infections are on the rise. The Prime Minister has called for group gatherings to be limited to fewer than four people, including in areas around the capital.

Asia News (07.016.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3rdhZoV">https://bit.ly/3rdhZoV</a> - Only two North Korean defectors arrived in South Korea in the second quarter of the year, the South Korean Unification Minister announced today, specifying that it is the lowest number since 2003, when the Seoul government began compiling data on those fleeing the North's regime.

The number has fallen dramatically due to the Covid-19 pandemic and the subsequent tightening of restrictions on cross-border movements: last year there were 135 defectors in the first quarter and only 12 in the period between April and June, while in the last two quarters respectively 48 and 34 North Koreans had crossed the 38th parallel. Before the health crisis, an average of more than a thousand people a year fled to the South.

Today, the number of new cases of Covid-19 in Seoul has fallen to less than 1,600, but the authorities fear that it could rise again in the run-up to the summer holidays. Level 4 social distancing, the highest level, has been imposed on the capital since 12 July. Only yesterday, measures to contain contagion were also applied in other regions after cases of the coronavirus increased in the non-metropolitan area.

To avoid confusion and a new spread of the Delta variant of the virus, Prime Minister Kim Boo-kyum asked local governments to limit group gatherings to less than four people in all regions.

# North Korea to Replace 10,000 Workers Dispatched to China

Many of the workers became stranded at the end of their China stint due to coronavirus and have not seen their families in years.

By Jieun Kim



Radio Free Asia (23.06.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/2UCub6i">https://bit.ly/2UCub6i</a> - North Korea is planning to repatriate 10,000 workers dispatched to earn foreign currency in China but were stranded by the coronavirus pandemic, replacing them with younger recruits, sources in China told RFA.

One of North Korea's chief foreign currency sources is to dispatch workers overseas, then collect the lion's share of their salaries.

North Korean labor exports were supposed to have stopped when United Nations sanctions froze the issuance of work visas and mandated the repatriation of North Korean nationals working abroad by the end of 2019.

The sanctions are aimed at depriving Pyongyang of cash to fund its prohibited nuclear weapons and missile programs.

Though many North Koreans returned home prior to the deadline, some were allowed to remain until their three-year visas were to expire in early 2020.

But in January 2020, Pyongyang and Beijing closed the Sino-Korean border to stop the spread of coronavirus, making a return home impossible.

"The North Korean workers here in Dandong are expected to be replaced soon. An acquaintance of mine who works for a company that employs North Koreans confirmed that some of the workers are cycling out," a Chinese citizen of Korean descent, from the Chinese border city that lies across the Yalu River from North Korea's Sinuiju, told RFA's Korean Service June 20.

"The North Korean authorities will select about 10,000 workers from among those who have been waiting to go home for a long time but were stranded here due to the coronavirus pandemic," said the source, who requested anonymity for security reasons.

According to the source, most of the workers who will be replaced are married women in their 40s who have not seen their families in North Korea since they left before the pandemic. Others who are being swapped out include workers of retirement age.

"The workers on the withdrawal list were scheduled to return home after their three-year visa expired at the end of 2019. But due to the sudden onset of the pandemic, they have been stuck in China and unable to find suitable employment. They have been working in whatever industry, doing whatever job they could find," the source said.

"Meanwhile, the companies that hire North Koreans wanted to replace these workers due to various problems, but replacement was held up when the border closed. But earlier this month the North Korean embassy in Beijing ordered HR companies to come up with a list of 10,000 workers to send back," said the source.

Some of these workers arrived in China as early as 2016, so they have been away from their families for more than five years, according to the source. Others reached retirement age while they were stranded in China.

"They were actually paid only 300 yuan (U.S. \$46) of the 2000 yuan (\$308) monthly wage paid out by the Chinese companies under contract. But even this money was not given to them and only recorded in the books of the North Korean HR company. The HR company promised to pay the entirety of their owed balance when they return home, but we'll have to wait and see if that happens," said the source.



A lump sum payment for three years of work should amount to 10,800 yuan (\$1,666) that the HR companies would owe each worker, or about 108 million yuan (\$16.6 million).

Though the workers are only getting 20 percent of what they earned, with the rest going to the government, they are still receiving about 70 times the North Korean monthly government salary, which according to the South Korea-based Korea Joongang Daily newspaper amounted to about 4,000 won (\$0.66) in 2018.

Another source, also from Dandong, confirmed to RFA June 21 that he heard news that North Korea would send 10,000 younger workers to replace the returning ones.

"The North Korean workers on the withdrawal list are expected to return home through Dandong Customs soon," said the second source, who requested anonymity to speak freely.

"The workers welcome the return measures. Because of the closed border, many have been living here without knowing how their families are doing back in North Korea," the second source said.

How they will return home—whether by train, bus or on foot—is unknown, according to the second source.

"Even in the midst of the international sanctions on North Korea, the 10,000 among the many tens of thousands of North Korean workers who are still earning foreign currency in the Dandong area will be replaced," the second source said.

"Their entry into North Korea will be of great interest."

The 10,000 workers who will return to North Korea have already been vaccinated against COVID-19 and will be authorized for return only after testing negative for the virus, the second source said.

About 30,000 North Korean workers in Dandong are employed in industries including textiles, electronics, accessories, and quarantine products manufacturing, as well as seafood processing and agriculture.

Though sanctions prohibit North Korea from sending workers overseas and preclude countries from issuing work visas to North Koreans, Pyongyang has been known to dispatch workers to China and Russia on short-term student or visitor visas to get around sanctions.

## North Korea cracks down on illegal phone calls to China and South Korea

Starving families risk their lives to contact relatives from abroad to receive remittances.

by Myungchul Lee and Jeong Yon Park

Radio Free Asia (16.06.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3xQWTip">https://bit.ly/3xQWTip</a> - North Korea has recently begun a harsh crackdown on international phone calls to South Korea and China, which hard-pressed residents of areas near the Chinese border rely on as channels for remittances from relatives in exile, sources in the country told RFA.



Phone brokers who live close enough to the border to access Chinese mobile networks earn money charging high fees to help North Koreans living abroad send remittances to their family members through China.

But the government decided recently that such activity is a crime against socialism and the state and ordered the State Security Department to put a stop to it.

As food shortages brought on by the coronavirus pandemic have taken their toll on the city of Hyesan in the central northern province of Ryanggang, more and more residents there are willing to take the risk of calling on their contacts on the outside for money.

A resident of the city told RFA's Korean Service June 9 that the crackdown, under the supervision of the Ministry of State Security, started last month and appears to be more thorough than previous campaigns.

"They are not only using security agents, but even students in the graduating class of the security college, so that this will be the strictest crackdown ever," said the source, who requested anonymity for security reasons.

Because the students are unknown in the community, they are more effective than the regular agents.

"No one knows the identity of the security college seniors or how many were sent to each area of Hyesan. The reason why the Ministry of State Security selected only the students who were about to graduate is to encourage a fierce competition among them," said the source.

"If they get good results by catching a lot of illegal phone users, they will be assigned to higher-level organizations before their peers," the source said.

The people of Ryanggang, like most other parts of the country, have suffered under the depressed economic conditions caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. In Jan. 2020, Beijing and Pyongyang closed the 880-mile Sino-Korean border and suspended all trade.

Because of North Korea's dependence on trade with China, commerce came to an abrupt halt, factories closed down due to lack of materials, and food and fuel shortages became more pronounced.

Some residents have been able to weather the storm by arranging for money to be sent from abroad but now with the crackdown in full swing, they are left with two unfavorable choices, going hungry or risking punishment.

"The residents, who have been suffering from severe food shortages since the outbreak of the coronavirus, are ignoring the crackdown to continue to connect with the outside world," said the source.

"Without their remittances, families here would starve to death, so they cannot help but contact their family members who live abroad," the source said.

According to the source, the students in the crackdown are equipped with the latest wiretapping equipment and are sent to areas along the border to try to find illegal phone users.



"The residents continue to try to make phone calls even though they fear that they might die if they get caught. For them the help they receive from their family in the outside world is their last hope for survival."

Another source, also a Hyesan resident, told RFA that the crackdown was "an unprecedented fearful wind," and confirmed that students from the security college were deployed all over Ryanggang province.

"In the past, if you got caught making illegal calls to China or South Korea, you could avoid punishment by paying a fine or a bribe, but now since the crackdown, if they detect a call to South Korea or China, the phone brokers are sent to political prison camps and the callers are sent to labor camps, regardless of the reason for the call," said the second source, who requested anonymity to speak freely.

The second source said that the food shortage in Hyesan was the worst since the Arduous March, a Korean term used to describe the 1994-1998 famine that killed millions, or as much as 10 percent of the population by some estimates.

"National rations have completely disappeared, and borders are closed due to the coronavirus outbreak. Many people have died of starvation. It's just like the Arduous March," the second source said.

"A resident who recently succeeded in making a call to South Korea said the risk was worth it because the whole family had been starving for several days and it was difficult to endure any longer," the second source said.

Despite the harsh crackdown, the second source said people will continue to make illegal calls.

"Residents who are at the crossroads of life or death have no choice but rely on their family members in the outside world."

According to a previous RFA report, authorities planned the crackdown after the government classified the act of making calls using illegal mobile phones or accepting money from North Korean refugees in South Korea as an 'anti-socialist, anti-state criminal act'.

Sources in that report told RFA that authorities in May arrested 20 phone brokers from Hyesan who connected customers with North Korean refugees in South Korea or received money from them.

A North Korean refugee living in Seoul told RFA that her mother was arrested and under investigation for receiving money from her.

"I don't know what to do. Until now, the money I have been sending from South Korea has allowed my family in North Korea to survive. But now I think about how the rest of the family will live. My mother has been caught and the remittance channel is completely blocked, so I can't even sleep at night."

While the exact number of illegal phone users in North Korea is unknown, the Database Center for North Korean Human Rights, which interviewed 414 North Koreans in the South, reported that 47 percent of them were in constant contact with their families in the North in 2018. Of those, about 93 percent said they called their families on the phone.



In the same survey, 62 percent said they had sent money to North Korea. Based on their answers, the center estimated that refugees in the South who send money to North Korea do it about twice per year, sending around 2.7 million South Korean won (U.S. \$2,260) each time.

Each time they had to pay an average broker fee of almost 30 percent.

According to South Korea's Ministry of Unification, more than 33,000 North Koreans have settled in South Korea since 1998, but only 229 did so last year due to travel restrictions in the countries along common escape routes during the pandemic.

# Over 10 million North Koreans need humanitarian assistance

Food insecurity, a weak national health system and limited access to drinking water are at the root of the serious crisis. Growing incidence of climate disasters. Sanctions hinder access to international aid. Economy damaged by the closure of the borders for Covid-19.

Asia News (09.06.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3zhHgBR">https://bit.ly/3zhHgBR</a> - More than 10 million North Koreans, out of a population of 25 million, are in need of humanitarian assistance, according to a report by the non-governmental organization Assessment Capacities Project (ACAPS) in Geneva. It states that the serious crisis is mainly due to food insecurity, the weakness of the national health system and limited access to drinking water.

In January, during the Workers' Party Congress, which has held power since WWII, North Korean leader Kim Jong-un admitted that the latest five-year economic plan has proved a failure. It is not only the political and economic decisions of the Kim regime that affect the country's humanitarian situation. In recent years, repeated climate disasters, such as typhoons and floods, have contributed to the food crisis.

All this is aggravated by the economic and financial sanctions imposed by the international community to contain Pyongyang's nuclear and missile program. The ACAPS study reveals that the punitive measures have reduced the influx of humanitarian aid to the population.

The closure of the borders ordered by Kim immediately after the emergence of the coronavirus pandemic will have a negative long-term impact on the country's economy. Pyongyang continues to maintain restrictions even on the border with China, its only external partner, on which it depends politically and commercially.

# Watch our debate on human rights in North Korea on YouTube

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5cduHp7vEq8

HRWF (08.06.2021) - On 3 June, People in Need and Human Rights Without Frontiers organized a debate about human rights in North Korea. Here are the questions that were addressed to the panelists:

Question to Mads Brügger, director of the film The Mole



Through the experience of Ulrich Larsen, the Mole who infiltrated the Korean Friendship Association, your investigation movie highlights and documents state crimes perpetrated by Kim Jong-un. Was it a discovery for you when you started to work with Ulrich Larsen and how did you feel at that time? What was your motivation and your objective by making your film.

How has your film been perceived by the media, politicians and civil society in European countries?

Has your film had any impact on the relations of some countries with North Korea?

#### Questions (Dr Rajiv Narayan)

When you were a researcher at the Asia Pacific Program of Amnesty International in London covering North Korea, what were your major findings about human rights violations in NK, what were your sources of information and how did you document your accusations?

Do you think the human rights situation has worsened in North Korea in these times of the pandemic?

How is the accountability issue raised by the international community?

#### Questions (Dr Aaron Rhodes)

For decades, until the collapse of the Soviet Union, the populations of Central and Eastern Europe were ruled by Communist totalitarian states and deprived of their basic political and civil rights until they stood up against their dictators. Do you think that one day the North Koreans could topple their leaders?

How do human rights NGOs in South Korea try to exert some influence on human rights in the North?

What is the objective of Kim Jong-un to create Friendship Associations with North Korea? What is the profile of those joining such associations? Is their motivation political?

#### The panelists were

<u>Mads Brügger</u> is a Danish journalist, TV host, author, and filmmaker. He has written several books, worked for magazines and newspapers, produced award-winning radio programmes and hosted critically acclaimed late-night TV shows.

He is renowned for his distinctive methods of "performative journalism" as he infiltrates various milieus when he covers an issue. He realized many investigation movies the list of which would be too long to expose.

The last one in October 2020 featured a Danish chef on the dole going undercover in the Korean Friendship Association over the course of 10 years while trying to uncover the illicit arms and narcotics dealings of North Korea.

<u>Aaron Rhodes</u> is a human rights advocate and author. He was Executive Director of the International Helsinki Federation for Human Rights for 14 years, and subsequently he was a co-founder of the International Campaign for Human Rights in Iran and the Freedom Rights Project. Since 2014 he has been president of the Forum for Religious



Freedom-Europe (FOREF). He is the author of The Debasement of Human Rights (Encounter Books, 2018) and numerous op eds in the American press.

<u>Rajiv Narayan</u> was East Asia Researcher at the Asia Pacific Program of Amnesty International in London (Oct 1999-Jan 2014) covering North Korea. He has written on the Political Prison Camps in North Korea, linked human rights violations with the Food Crisis and the resultant Health Crisis.

He was a consultant Senior Adviser for Rafto Foundation on North Korea for three years. In 2018, he led the publication of and wrote the introductory chapter for a book of writings by North Korean writers based in South Korea titled Writing Wrongs: 14 Voices from North Korea.

Willy Fautré (HRWF): Moderator

## North Korea taps workers in Russia to fund Pyongyang construction

Workers complain that they barely make enough for living expenses but now must pay even more to their government.

By Jeong Yon Park

Radio Free Asia (07.06.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3j5nGmJ">https://bit.ly/3j5nGmJ</a> - North Korean workers dispatched to Russia must now pay their government an additional U.S. \$100 in so-called "loyalty funds" to help cover the costs of a 10,000-home construction project in the North Korean capital, Pyongyang, sources in Russia told RFA.

The workers, sent abroad by their government to earn foreign cash, were already paying the lion's share of their salaries in loyalty funds. They were left with just enough to cover their own living expenses and a small remittance to their families back home, but the extra payments are now stretching them even thinner.

"Last week, I ran into a North Korean who works in Vladivostok who told me that he was very upset because the North Korean authorities ordered him to pay additional loyalty funds," a Russian citizen of Korean descent living in the Russian Far Eastern city told RFA's Korean Service on June 1.

"The order came at the end of April, and it says each person must pay an additional U.S. \$100 per month," said the source, who requested anonymity to speak freely. "We know that the extra loyalty funds will go to housing construction in Pyongyang."

The ambitious building project is the brainchild of North Korea's leader Kim Jong Un, who promised at the ruling Korean Workers' Party congress in January to alleviate the capital's housing shortage with 50,000 new homes by the end of 2025, including 10,000 in 2021.

Funding for such a major project would be a challenge in most years, but authorities have had to be even more creative as the North Korean economy is in shambles due to the double squeeze of international nuclear sanctions and the suspension of all trade with China since the beginning of the coronavirus pandemic in January 2020.



"The guy told me that none of the North Korean workers could be excluded from this additional allocation of loyalty funds, and that the authorities even threatened those in charge of managing the work force," said the source in Vladivostok.

The source said that most of the North Korean workers in Russia are not legally employed through no fault of their own. They have yet to receive official work permits from the Russian government due to the pandemic, but their North Korean handlers are still making them work.

"He complained that the workers' hours have increased to more than 10 per day on average, much more than when they were on work permits. Their income is also much lower than before. After loyalty funds, the workers are left with only \$200," the source said.

"The worker and his colleagues are unhappy with the government's order to pay more," said the source.

"He said that none of his coworkers had ever expressed dissatisfaction with the loyalty fund scheme, but now they are angry and ask where they can possibly earn enough money to pay more when all the places they can find regular work are shut down because of the coronavirus."

Another Russian citizen of Korean descent from St. Petersburg, on the opposite side of the country, confirmed to RFA that North Korean workers there must also pay an extra \$100 per month in loyalty funds to help with Pyongyang housing construction.

"When the orders came in it wasn't only the workers who were complaining. Even the president of the North Korean human resources company, who had been responsible for urging the employees to pay the funds started to complain," said the second source, also requesting anonymity for security reasons.

"So did the low-level party secretaries dispatched to the company and the security officers sent to keep watch over everyone. Everyone is complaining about it."

"Thousands of these workers have been making regularly scheduled loyalty payments from the money they earned from all their hard work, which they have to hide from the Russian government," the source said.

"The money they earn has come from dangerous work during the pandemic which takes a physical and psychological toll on them, and most of it had already been going to loyalty funds. Now the authorities are making them pony up for construction in Pyongyang."

"No one can accept this," he added.

Many of the workers are lucky to even make enough to cover their loyalty obligation, according to the second source.

"Some workers have not been able to make enough for their own living expenses, to say nothing of being able to remit the rest to their families... They are outraged that the authorities are telling them to pay more, saying they've reached their limit."

According to CNN, in January 2018 an estimated 50,000 North Koreans were working in Russia – many in construction – in what the U.S. Department of State called "slave-like" labor.



Following the adoption of UN Security Council Resolution 2397 in Dec. 2017, all North Korean workers in Russia were supposed to have been repatriated by the end of 2019, and host countries were forbidden from issuing new working visas.

North Korea had been able to get around this by sending workers to Russia on student visas and having them apply for work permits. Pyongyang had hoped to continue doing this beyond 2019, but the pandemic in early 2020 put a snag in those plans.

A source familiar with the North Korean labor situation in Russia told RFA in February that there were 2,000 to 3,000 North Koreans in Russia working to earn foreign cash for Pyongyang in violation of sanctions.

# Officials scared after sister of North Korean leader has their colleagues executed

"Devil woman" Kim Yo Jong orders probes of government agencies and executes officials who "get on her nerves," they say.

Radio Free Asia (18.05.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3uVnZmA">https://bit.ly/3uVnZmA</a> - Government officials in North Korea are living in fear after a series of executions of their colleagues on the orders of leader Kim Jong Un's powerful sister, Kim Yo Jong, two officials told RFA.

Since her brother's rule began in 2011, Kim Yo Jong's rise to power in her own right culminated in her becoming an alternate member of the Politburo in April 2020. At the time, her brother was rumored to be having health issues and some experts believed she could have been an option to replace him in the event of his death.

But she was demoted during the ruling Korean Workers' Party's Eighth Party Congress in January, becoming just a member of the Party's Central Committee, with her rank reduced from first deputy director to deputy director. Still, she remains one of North Korea's most powerful people, and sources said she has ordered executions of government officials simply for "getting on her nerves."

"News that they shot to death a high-ranking official in Pyongyang is spreading among officials in Hyesan right now. We don't know who the executed official was, but I heard from an official close to me that he was executed on the orders of Kim Yo Jong," an official of an administrative agency in central northern Ryanggang province told RFA's Korean Service May 13.

"In November last year, a gold smuggling incident was reported to the Central Party. A total of 10 state security officials and soldiers of the border security command were executed by firing squad in December, while nine residents were imprisoned for life. Dozens of their family members, meanwhile were sent to political prison camps." said the source, who requested anonymity for security reasons.

RFA reported in November that that two soldiers were caught smuggling some \$10 million worth of gold into China near Hyesan, on Nov. 1. One was arrested immediately, while the other, a border security guard, fled into China and was believed to be in the custody of Chinese authorities, according to local government sources.

Sources in the Ryanggang provincial government told RFA that the soldier caught Nov. 1 revealed during the investigation that they had been working with six residents on what



had been their fifth trip smuggling gold to China. The six were arrested on Nov. 16, a judicial official told RFA at the time.

One of the Ryanggang sources told RFA in November there was a possibility that smugglers be executed because gold is strictly controlled by the state. Their offenses also included defying a strict border lockdown imposed to combat coronavirus.

The source who spoke to RFA last week said residents and officials are resentful that the executions were on the orders of Kim Yo Jong.

"She is paying particular attention to officials who are getting on her nerves. She is collecting data that shows they are challenging the party's authority and reported this to her superior, her brother Kim Jong Un," the source said.

"There have been a series of executions of officials for being 'anti-party revolutionists.' Resentment against Kim Yo Jong is deepening further," said the source.

The source said the Central Party was currently investigating all officials of Ryanggang province on her orders.

"They say that they are catching reactionaries for handing over confidential data and lecture materials to South Korea's National Intelligence Service. Many people are sent to political prison camps on charges of being involved in this," the source said.

Kim's ruthlessness is causing people to draw up comparisons with other female historical figures they consider to have been without mercy.

"They are starting to call her Empress Dowager Cixi to express their anger," said the source, referring to the Qing Dynasty de-facto ruler of China, considered by some historians to have been a despot who opposed modern reforms to prolong her own power.

Another source, an official in the northwestern province of North Pyongan, told RFA the same day that Kim ordered investigations in Sinuiju, another city on the border with China.

"Following the execution of Sinuiju customs officials by firing squad in North Pyongan in 2019, a number of officials were also executed after investigations into the Sinuiju city party, administration agencies and the state security department," said the second source, requesting anonymity to speak freely.

"When word got out that Kim Yo Jong was behind these executions, the officials started calling her 'devil woman,'" the second source said.

The officials are even afraid to earn Kim Yo Jong's praise, because that means she has taken notice of them. They fear that they will have to prepare for execution someday if they get on her bad side, according to the second source.

"As these unjust executions increase, even ordinary residents are afraid of her. They say she is a bloodthirsty demon," the second source said

"This year, she even led the purging of senior officials close to her brother Kim Jong Un, when she mercilessly executed his aides. She is a terror to officials. Even though she is now in a lower position, she is showing off her power by executing the powerful."



Political purges were instrumental in Kim Jong Un's efforts to consolidate his leadership following the death of his father Kim Jong II in 2011.

After assuming control of the country, he swiftly eliminated political rivals, most of whom were top officials under his father's rule, including his uncle Jang Song Theak, who was believed to have once been North Korea's second in command.

## Six North Korean soldiers cross river border to escape to China

Military sources say life as a border guard is no longer as cushy as it was before coronavirus.

By Yonggun Shin

Radio Free Asia (24.03.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3rEc1fa">https://bit.ly/3rEc1fa</a> - A group of six North Korean soldiers guarding the Yalu River border with China abandoned their posts and escaped across the river early this month, sources in the North Korean military told RFA.

The six soldiers were stationed near at the border in the country's northern Ryanggang province, near the city of Hyesan. Sources told RFA that their increased work schedule and meager supply since the onset of the coronavirus pandemic in early 2020 left them hungry and overworked, but authorities have yet to identify the motive for their escape.

"On the 3<sup>rd</sup>... six soldiers of the 25th Border Guard brigade escaped with their weapons. It's caused quite the stir among not only the border security bureau, but also the troops near the Hyesan area," a military official from Hyesan told RFA's Korean Service Monday.

"The six were on nighttime stakeout at the border on the night of the 2<sup>nd</sup> and did not show up after their scheduled return time in the early morning. A search team combed the entire border area looking for them. It was determined that the six had crossed the river with their weapons and escaped to China," said the source, who requested anonymity for security reasons.

Soldiers in the North Korean military are not adequately supplied by the government. It is not uncommon to see soldiers in uniform working on farms to make enough food to supply their unit.

But under normal circumstances, soldiers posted at the border are in a relatively privileged situation and can easily find ways to make enough money to support themselves. Many accept bribes to look the other way when smugglers shuttle goods into and out of the country, while others do the smuggling themselves.

However, smuggling came to a near halt at the start of coronavirus pandemic. In January 2020, Beijing and Pyongyang shut down the Sino-Korean border and suspended all trade, with disastrous effect on the North Korean economy.

To further deter people from crossing the border Pyongyang in the summer established a kill zone, warning that anyone found within one kilometer of the border would be shot on sight.

Authorities also ordered border security to lay land mines along some parts of the border and sent special forces to keep a watchful eye on the border guards.



"Usually, border guard soldiers are in collusion with professional smugglers and bundle merchants, and they live better than soldiers in other regions. But the coronavirus outbreak has been raging for more than a year, so smuggling has completely stopped, and they are suffering from hunger these days," the source said.

"Both professional and amateur smugglers can't even approach the border in times like this. There's a shoot-to-kill order from the General Command, and the intensity of border security is much higher than in the past. The soldiers are all tired," said the source.

Another military source from Ryanggang Tuesday confirmed that the six soldiers from the 25<sup>th</sup> Brigade had escaped to China by crossing the Yalu River with their automatic rifles.

"As this incident was reported to the Central Committee, the area around Hyesan and the border area was completely turned upside down," said the second source, who requested anonymity to speak freely.

"Border security command and a search team from the State Security department searched the border area and the city of Hyesan, but they concluded that the six border guard soldiers had already escaped to China," the second source said.

The second source said that the border guards are in such a privileged position that only those with good connections can join their ranks.

"They are better supplied, and they can more easily make extra income than other military units. Border guards don't actually guard the border, they take money from Chinese and North Korean smugglers who illegally cross the border. They lived quite well before the coronavirus," said the second source.

"The soldiers' motives for escaping North Korea are still unknown, but people assume that they either accidentally crossed the river to steal food because they were hungry, or they might have been planning to escape the country and finally executed their plan while on nighttime stakeout duty," said the second source.

The second source said that the border security bureau is in a state of chaos over the escape. One soldier escaping would be a problem, but six escaping together makes the case serious enough that the Central Committee of the ruling Korean Workers' Party is paying close attention.

"The General Command notified the Chinese border guards and requested cooperation in the search and arrest of the escaped soldiers, and China seems to be taking this case very seriously. Since the six soldiers are armed and dangerous, the Chinese guards must be very nervous about what could happen," said the second source.

"Residents of the border area have had a very difficult time making a living in the era of the coronavirus. The escape of the six soldiers has only increased tension in the border area with more frequent and thorough inspections," the second source said.

The six escapees are not the only ones responsible for their escape, according to the second source.

"Even if they are caught, their entire company will be disbanded, and their commanders and anyone else involved will have to take responsibility, so it will be a bit of a bloodbath here for a while."

Photo credits: Reuters



# S. Korea declines to co-sponsor UN resolution on NK human rights violations

By Ji-Sun Choi

The Dong-A Ilbo (23.03.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/2NKqCrE">https://bit.ly/2NKqCrE</a> - The South Korean government has decided to decline to co-sponsor a United Nations resolution condemning North Korea's human rights violations, which will be adopted at the 46th session of the Human Rights Council on Tuesday. South Korea has not joined the resolution as a co-sponsor since 2019. The Joe Biden administration, however, put human right issue on top of its North Korea policy, heavily condemning North Korea as an "oppressive regime." Predictions are out that there could be friction between Seoul and Washington over how to deal with human rights violations in North Korea.

A South Korean government official said on Monday that South Korea will not join this year's UN resolution on human rights violations in North Korea as a co-sponsor but will only support a resolution adopted by consensus. South Korea had co-sponsored the resolution for 11 straight years from 2008 to 2018 but the Moon Jae-in administration refused to co-sponsor the UN's North Korea human rights resolution since 2019, saying it made the decision by comprehensively considering the situation on the Korean Peninsula.

On the other hand, the Biden administration returned to the UN Human Rights Council this year in three years and joined the resolution as a co-sponsor along with 43 countries, including Japan and the European Union. U.S. Secretary of State Antony Blinken denounced North Korean leader Kim Jong Un by saying the North Korean people are being subject to widespread and systematic abuses under the oppressive regime during his visit to South Korea on Wednesday and Thursday.

## Presumed North Korean' caught by South Korean military at inter-Korean border

The man was caught Tuesday morning and a probe is currently underway, Joint Chiefs of Staff says

By Min Chao Choy

NK News (16.02.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/2LSyITA">https://bit.ly/2LSyITA</a> - A "presumed North Korean man" was found by the South Korean military near the East Seaside of the inter-Korean Demilitarized Zone (DMZ) on Tuesday morning, South Korea's Joint Chiefs of Staff (JCS) said.

The man was detected on military CCTV at around 4:20 a.m. moving North-to-South and was taken into custody by the ROK military around 7:20 a.m. An investigation is underway on whether or not the man crossed to defect, messages from the JCS to reporters stated.

"So far, there has been no unusual trend from North Korean troops," a follow-up message read.

The detection is the first publicly known land border intrusion in 2021, after several high-profile detections on both sides of the border in 2020. Two North Korean defectors living in the South separately attempted to re-defect back to the DPRK last <u>September</u>



and <u>July</u>, with the latter succeeding by going through a drain near the border in western Ganghwa-eup and swimming to the North.

<u>In Nov. 2020</u>, a North Korean man crossed the eastern border in Gangwon province and was found by the South Korean military around 10 hours later. Follow-up <u>media reports</u> alleged that the North Korean was a former gymnast who vaulted over the 3-meter barbed-wire border fence.

<u>In Sept. 2020</u>, North Korean soldiers shot dead and burned a South Korean Ministry of Oceans and Fisheries official after they found him floating overboard in DPRK waters, sparking an inter-Korean crisis.

The killing is one of the few confirmed examples of North Korea's "shoot on sight" policy to those detected along a 1 to 2-kilometer "buffer zone," created in response to the COVID-19 pandemic.

### Kim Jong-un bans South Korean style music and TV

A new law against "reactionary thinking" has been in place for some time. Fines for parents who allow their children to have fun with music; 15 years in prison for those who watch southern television; life sentence for non-registered foreign cell phones; death penalty for products imported from the US and Japan.

#### By AsiaNews

AsiaNews (21.01.2021) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3pjhiZk">https://bit.ly/3pjhiZk</a> - North Korean leader Kim Jong-un is carrying out a campaign that bans listening to music, watching soap operas on TV, and expressing oneself in South Korean style, under pain of high fines or imprisonment. It is yet another attempt to combat "reactionary thinking", and to privilege the national (and controlled) media.

The law provides fines for parents for allowing their children to violate the ban. Up to 15 years in prison in forced labor camps are imposed for those caught watching South Korean television; for those who produce or distribute pornography, for those who use unregistered foreign televisions, radios, computers, cell phones.

According to some sources, Southern-style writing and speaking is also prohibited. The Daily NK, a Seoul-based agency that monitors the North, says anyone caught importing prohibited material from South Korea faces life imprisonment. and whoever imports it from the United States or Japan faces a death sentence.

Various experts see in this new law and in the harsh punishments connected with the government's attempt to curb information that comes from outside, including from China, which is gaining more and more respect, especially among young people.

Tae Yong-ho, the first North Korean exile elected to the Southern Parliament, said: "During the day the people shout 'Long live Kim Jong-un', but at night everyone watches South Korean dramas and films".

An important fact is that, while information is blocked from the outside, Kim Jong-un promised **at the recent party congress** to expand the wifi network throughout the country and improve local television production.



### South Korea bans balloons carrying leaflets to the North

CSIS (22.12.2020) - https://bit.ly/38zJa4e - The South Korean National Assembly last week approved legislation that imposes stiff fines and jail terms for sending leaflets, USB sticks, Bible verses, and even money across the 38th parallel into North Korea via balloons. Under the legislation, South Koreans could face fines of up to \$27,000 (30 million South Korean won) and up to three years in prison for violating the law.

The <u>legislation was adopted</u> by the National Assembly in a partisan vote supported overwhelmingly by the ruling Democratic Party but boycotted by the opposition party. Opposition lawmakers refused to participate in the vote as a symbol of protest. The opposition parliamentarians attempted to delay passage of the legislation by nonstop speeches against the bill. Assemblyman Tae Yong-ho, who had been a North Korean diplomat and was deputy chief of mission at the North Korean embassy in London before he defected to the South, spoke for 10 hours. Tae said the law was "aimed a joining hands with Kim Jong-un and leaving North Korean residents enslaved for good." But the Democratic Party used its three-fifths parliamentary supermajority to stop the speeches and bring the issue to a final vote.

The legislation now awaits the signature of President Moon Jae-in, and there seems to be little doubt he will sign it. The National Assembly is dominated by Moon's political party, and his government has voiced its support for the bill. Foreign Minister Kang Kyungwha **defended passage** of the legislation arguing that freedom of expression should be limited because balloon leaflets "endanger the safety of people living in border regions." She said, "Freedom of expression, I think, is absolutely vital to human rights, but it's not absolute. It can be limited."

Despite some claims that the balloons were endangering the safety of those living in the border region, little concrete evidence has been supplied about the danger. In recent years, in fact, the most common danger reported along the border has been North Koreans firing into the South to prevent a soldier from defecting or simply harassing South Korean border troops.

#### North Korean Pressure to End Balloon Launches

North Korea's leaders are adamantly opposed to the balloons carrying leaflets and other information. In their April 2018 meeting, President Moon and North Korean supreme leader Kim Jong-un agreed to end their psychological warfare and lower animosity at a time when both sides seemed positive about the possibilities of reconciliation.

Six months ago, Kim's powerful sister Kim Yo-jong gave a **furious denunciation** of "South Korea's inability to halt civilian balloon leafleting and demanded it ban the activity." She called North Korean defectors involved in the balloon leafleting "human scum" and "mongrel dogs," and she challenged the South to deal with the problem: "Now that the mongrel dogs are doing others harm, it is time to bring their owners to account. I would like to ask the South Korean authorities if they are ready to take care of the consequences of evil conduct done by the rubbish-like mongrel dogs who took no scruple to slander us while faulting the 'nuclear issue' in the meanest way at the most untimely time."



Kim Yo-jong threatened that should Seoul not act as Pyongyang demands, it "had better get themselves ready for the possibility of the complete withdrawal of the already desolate Kaesong Industrial Park following the stop to tours of Mt. Kumgang, or shutdown of the north-south joint liaison office whose existence only adds to trouble, or the scrapping of the north-south agreement in military field which is hardly of any value." [In North Korean usage, "south" and "north" are never capitalized in reference to the two Koreas.]

Just hours after Kim Yo-jong issued her tirade against the leaflet balloons, the **South Korean government responded** that it would take immediate action to prohibit the sending of fliers via balloon because they caused "tension" with the North. The spokesperson of the Ministry of Unification **said**, "most leaflets have been found in our territory, causing environmental pollution and increasing burden on local people to get rid of them."

But the real risk for the Moon government is that by responding so quickly to the derisive dressing down from Kim Yo-jong, it may give Seoul the appearance of being overly eager to accede to Pyongyang's demands. Such a response weakens Seoul's ability to negotiate with the North. The quick capitulation by the South only encourages Pyongyang to take a tougher stance in the future.

North Korea underlined that it was less interested in rapprochement with the South than in getting its own way by force when a few days after these events, the North **destroyed the large building** in Kaesong built by the South Korean government as a joint liaison office where the two Koreas could maintain offices for better communication and cooperation. The two-year-old building reportedly had cost the South some \$70 million, but it was, in the words of the North Korean official media, "tragically ruined with a terrific explosion." The "tragic" action was, in fact, deliberate North Korean action.

The South Korean National Assembly took six months to adopt the legislation prohibiting balloons on the border, but it is clear that both the Kim family in the North and Moon in the South are concerned that time is short to make progress on reconciliation. Moon was chief of staff to South Korea's president Roh Moo-hyun (February 2003-February 2008). Roh held his only summit with North Korea's then-supreme leader Kim Jong-il in October 2007, and his term as president ended four months later. Moon himself has been anxious to make progress with North Korea so that he will not find himself out of time before making significant progress in engaging the North. His single five-year term ends in May 2022—in just 18 months. The sense of urgency appears to be driving the South Korean government.

#### The Impact of Balloons in Getting Information to the North

Balloons carrying leaflets, USB flash drives, and money are periodically launched into the North by South Korean human rights organizations. Their effectiveness is debated. Proponents argue that balloons are an important way of getting external information into the North, while opponents argue that they are an environmental problem and can be dangerous. The North's crocodile tears for the environmental damage caused by balloon-carried leaflets are not matched by concern for the **economic impact on the environment** in the North.

**A RAND Corporation study** of publicly available information assessed the state of balloon and drone technology for delivering information into North Korea. The study compared efforts in Korea with early Cold War efforts using balloons to deliver information in Central Europe. Based on modeling, it concluded that balloons launched under favorable wind conditions could potentially penetrate deep into North Korea, but based on anecdotal reports, they do not get far beyond the border region. The study



suggested that balloons are "saturating" the border area with leaflets, but they do not reach further into the country.

**Studies conducted by U.S. international information organizations** have assessed how North Koreans are getting external information based on interviews with refugees and travelers recently arrived from North Korea. There are limitations on access to information because of North Korean hostility to anyone seeking information about the country, but these studies represent the best currently available sources of information. This first study was done in 2012, but **more recent information** continues to suggest that balloon-delivered leaflets are not a principal source of external information.

The balloon launch events do have value to North Korean human rights groups in South Korea. They provide valuable media attention with frequent photographs and video images of huge balloons carrying information leaflets and other information to the North. For such groups, the media events are very useful in calling attention to their cause. The fact that the two North Korean defectors who have been elected to serve in the National Assembly were very vocal in their support of the balloons indicates their view of the value of such actions. While they may not be the best means of getting external information into the North, they do serve a very important role in the North Korean human rights community in the South.

#### Negative Reaction against the Ban in the United States and Elsewhere

South Korea is obviously sharply divided over the issue of banning balloons, but vocal disapproval from South Korea's allies has been harsh. The United States, which by tradition has given particular emphasis in its political culture to freedom of speech and expression, has been most critical of the legislation. There have been no statements of support from the United States for stopping balloon launches.

**Reportedly**, U.S. Deputy Secretary of State Stephen Biegun confidentially expressed concern about the balloon prohibition during his recent visit to South Korea. Due to the strong alliance relationship between the two countries, however, the former U.S. special representative for North Korean policy did not express these concerns publicly, but several sources indicate that he did convey them in private to senior South Korean officials. U.S. Ambassador to South Korea Harry Harris also reportedly expressed U.S. concerns to South Korean officials. South Korean newspapers have also **reported** such expressions of concern.

In response to a press query on the leafleting ban, a <u>State Department spokesperson</u> <u>said</u> on Monday, December 22, "With regard to the DPRK, we continue to campaign for the free flow of information into the DPRK," and "As a global policy, we advocate for the protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms." While South Korean government officials have argued that the balloon ban does not infringe on freedom of expression, the legislation is clearly identified that way by opponents and some foreign governments.

Justice Michael Kirby of Australia, the former chair of the UN Commission of Inquiry on Human Rights in the DPRK, also **suggested** that the incoming Biden administration is likely to have similar freedom of information concerns about prohibiting balloons. In an interview, Kirby cited Americans' strong commitment to the freedom of information even when individuals disagree with what is being said. The Australian jurist expressed his opinion that the incoming U.S. president is "likely" to strongly oppose limiting freedom of expression.

Members of Congress have also spoken out critically of South Korea's ban on balloons, including Representative **Gerald Connolly** (D-VA), a senior member of the House Foreign Affairs Committee and co-chair of the Congressional Caucus on Korea, an



organization of members who are generally very supportive of the South. Representative Michael McCaul (R-TX), another senior member of the House Foreign Affairs Committee, issued a **statement** saying that the legislation could "deepen the brutal isolation imposed on millions of North Koreans by the dictatorship in Pyongyang." Representative Chris Smith (R-NJ), the Republican co-chair of the Tom Lantos Human Rights Commission of the U.S. House of Representatives, said that the Commission **will hold hearings** on the South Korean law in the next few weeks.

Leaders of U.S. human rights organizations have likewise **expressed concern** about the new South Korean legislation. Manpreet Singh Anand, regional director for Asia-Pacific programs at the National Democratic Institute said, "Criminalizing those who are merely facilitating access to information can do irreparable harm to human rights defenders and will likely embolden the regime in Pyongyang to make more anti-democratic demands."

Critics of the balloon ban legislation, in addition to Justice Michael Kirby of Australia, include Lord David Alton, an important human rights voice who is a member of the British House of Lords. Alton in a letter to the British foreign secretary said that "The purpose of this bill is to silence North Korean human rights and religious activities and voices from South Korean soil, in pursuit of the development of improved inter-Korean relations."

Unfortunately, the balloon legislation has become a partisan political issue in South Korea rather than a serious effort to deal with North Korean human rights abuses or the inter-Korean relationship. There is no assurance that even with the silencing of freedom of expression in banning balloons that the North Koreans will take any action to improve inter-Korean relations. The consequence, however, could be erosion of the South Korean relationship with the United States, which is important for the people of both countries. If previous experience gives us any expectation for the future, the North is more likely to blow up another building, even if balloon-carried information is halted, than it is to make a significant positive gesture toward reconciliation with the South.

Ambassador Robert R. King is a senior adviser with the Korea Chair at the Center for Strategic and International Studies in Washington, D.C. Previously, Ambassador King served as special envoy for North Korean human rights issues at the U.S. Department of State from November 2009 to January 2017.

### **Diplomacy over human rights**

By Gabriela Bernal

DailyNK (30.11.2020) - <a href="https://bit.ly/38M2z2a">https://bit.ly/38M2z2a</a> - A former human rights lawyer as president, the former UN Deputy High Commissioner for Human Rights as foreign minister, and a long-time pro-democracy activist as unification minister; the current ROK government should be a human rights-advocating dream team, right? Wrong.

Despite the backgrounds of many cabinet members, this government's approach to human rights, particularly concerning North Korea, has been questionable at least and dismal at worst.



Although this government's main goal since day one has been to improve inter-Korean relations, the way they have gone about achieving this aim has rubbed many the wrong way. Diplomacy is indeed important, but where is the red line?

#### **Diplomacy Above All Else**

Human rights groups have long <u>criticized</u> the South Korean government's stance of putting diplomacy and engagement with North Korea before human rights. Since taking office, President Moon Jae-in has made it his administration's clear priority to increase engagement with North Korea, no matter what. Although this seemed to yield some positive results in 2018, inter-Korean relations have been more or less stalemated since last year.

Nevertheless, this government has not given up on reaching out to its northern neighbor. Although diplomacy should always be pursued instead of confrontation or conflict, the current South Korean government made some questionable choices this year that have further worsened its record on human rights.

Kim Jong Un, Ri Sol Ju, Moon Jae In, and Kim Jong Suk at a welcome ceremony in Pyongyang for this year's third inter-Korean summit. / Image: Pyongyang Press Corps
Pool

For example, the government did nothing after North Korea blew up the inter-Korean liaison office in June. Things then got worse in September after North Korean soldiers killed a South Korean civil servant at sea. Again, the South Korean government's response was disappointing to these incidents.

Instead of reprimanding North Korea, the government <u>thanked</u> Kim Jong Un for his apology letter and accused the South Korean man of attempting to defect. The government's inaction on the matter resulted in a wave of <u>criticism</u> by the victim's own <u>family</u>, various human rights NGOs, the <u>opposition</u>, and North Korean <u>defectors</u>.

#### **The Perspectives of Defectors**

Besides the political opposition, some of the most active voices criticizing the current South Korean government's human rights record are North Korean defectors. According to a 2020 report by the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights in Seoul, recent defectors (who defected in 2018-2019) have expressed concerns that Pyongyang's human rights abuses have been ignored.

Besides just ignoring North Korea's human rights abuses, however, the South Korean government has actually gone after human rights NGOs. For instance, after the June liaison office incident, South Korea decided to <u>punish</u> many NGOs run by defectors for spreading flyers across the border. "Many of the NGOs have said the crackdown risks stifling the entire North Korean human rights movement in South Korea," VOA reported at the time.

Besides NGO workers and activists, many defectors on YouTube have also been sharing their views on North Korean human rights.



The following are just a few of the defectors who have spoken out on the issue.

#### Kang Cheol Hwan

Kang's perspective is a particularly valuable one given his past experiences concerning human rights: He spent ten years in a labor camp in North Korea before being able to defect to South Korea in 1992. During his time in the camp, he witnessed and experienced unspeakable human rights abuses of all kinds, all recorded in his book "The Aquariums of Pyongyang."

Kang is a staunch critic of the current Moon Jae-in administration, accusing it of constantly turning a blind eye to North Korea's human rights abuses and, instead, putting politics above everything. During one of his recent <u>live streams</u>, he once again laid out why many defectors like him are unhappy with the current government's North Korea policies.

"Not a single word regarding human rights" has ever come out of the mouths of any Democratic Party member or from the Blue House under this current administration, he argued, adding, "This government has proven time and again that they are willing to do anything to keep the opportunity for engagement with North Korea open."

He also criticized the government for not <u>co-sponsoring</u> the 2019 UN resolution on North Korean human rights and for repeating the same action <u>this year</u>. In the same video, he also accused President Moon of "violating the South Korean Constitution" since, according to Article 3 of the <u>document</u>, South Korea's territory comprises the entire Korean Peninsula and the South Korean government is therefore responsible for protecting the human rights of all individuals living on the peninsula, including North Koreans. As such, the government has failed in its basic duty of protecting the Korean people, according to Kang.

#### Yeonmi Park

Another well-known defector, Yeonmi Park, shares this same opinion. Apart from the DPRK government, she <u>argues</u> that South Korea should hold the Chinese government accountable for forcibly repatriating North Korean refugees, as they are technically committing a crime against South Korea too due to the wording in the constitution, she argues.

#### Lee Hyeon Seung & Lee Seo Hyeon

The Lee siblings offer another interesting perspective among defectors given their elite background in North Korea. Before they defected, they and their family were part of the upper-class in Pyongyang and lived, by North Korean standards, a rather luxurious life. Nevertheless, after <a href="witnessing">witnessing</a> the execution and imprisonment of various friends they defected in 2014.

According to Lee Hyeon Seung, the human rights situation in North Korea deserves much more attention than it is getting. He also <u>mentioned</u> how the North Korean military could only afford to eat around two meals per day before progressive South Korean



governments started providing North Korea with food aid in the early 2000s. In effect, this South Korean aid was indirectly helping the North Korean army.

North Korean leader Kim Jong Un (left) and South Korean President Moon Jae In announcing the Panmunjom Declaration during the Inter-Korean Summit April 27, 2018, in Panmunjom, South Korea. / Image: South Korean Joint Press Corps

His sister, Lee Seo Hyeon, also says not enough is being done to tackle the human rights issue: "We can't properly solve the North Korean problem without solving the human rights problem." They expressed their hope that the incoming Biden administration would put more effort into improving North Korean human rights and change the unconditional engagement policy towards North Korea that has been dominant in the past two years.

#### Change on the Horizon?

President Moon does not have much time left in office, with general elections scheduled to be held in South Korea in March 2022. With a new president in the White House, South Korea is unlikely to be able to make much progress on inter-Korean relations in such a short period of time.

Although it remains to be seen whether another left-wing government will be elected in South Korea in 2022, there is an opportunity to change North Korea policy under the Biden administration. Both Joe Biden and Kamala Harris have repeatedly criticized the unconditional engagement approach towards North Korea that has been prevalent under Trump and Moon.

One way to show commitment to improving the human rights situation in the DPRK would be if Biden restores the position of special envoy for Special Envoy for North Korean Human Rights Issues. Trump failed to nominate anyone for the position during his time in office. However, given that Biden was the ranking member of the US Senate Committee on Foreign Relations in 2004 – when the North Korea Human Rights Act was first adopted – he is highly likely to nominate someone for the position.

Still, given the pandemic and many other US domestic issues, any progress on North Korean human rights is likely to take some time. Until then, the South Korean government must not forget who it is dealing with up in the North. Kim Jong Un is not your average state leader: He is responsible for countless crimes and does not deserve the amount of grace he has received from this administration.

While diplomacy and engagement are important, there must be a red line. North Korea crossed that line twice this year, yet Seoul continues to refuse to give up on its failing unconditional engagement strategy. For a cabinet full of former pro-democracy and human rights activists, it is indeed sad how little has been done to tackle this issue.

Views expressed in Guest Columns do not necessarily reflect those of Daily NK.

Please direct any comments or questions about this article to dailynkenglish@uni-media.net.



# North Korea releases 7,000 prisoners, orders people to provide for them

RFA (20.11.2020) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3ql8K5p">https://bit.ly/3ql8K5p</a> - North Korea has released some 7,000 labor camp prisoners under an amnesty, but ordered local cash-strapped governments and impoverished residents to foot the bill for housing and feeding the ex-convicts, sources in the country told RFA.

North Korean leader Kim Jong Un ordered the prisoners released under a general amnesty for the Oct. 10 75th anniversary of the 1945 foundation of the ruling Korean Workers' Party.

A resident of North Hamgyong province in the country's northeast told RFA's Korean Service Tuesday that the party's Central Committee recently issued orders to care for the released prisoners in the name of Kim Jong Un.

"In response, the provincial party committee gave instructions to the neighborhood watch units in each district to make local residents take good care of these people," said the source, who requested anonymity for security reasons.

Those sent to labor camps in North Korea suffer harsh conditions while imprisoned. Malnutrition and disease are rampant among prisoner populations who work long hours and are poorly fed.

Contact with the outside world, including with their families, is in most cases restricted. After their long-term incarcerations, the recently released prisoners have essentially become vagrants with no connection to the rest of society.

"The prisoners have come back to society, but most of them are known to have no place to live or any food to eat, so they are wandering around asking for help. This is because most of their families were destroyed by their long prison life, or their family members were scattered," the source said.

"Some of the ex-prisoners were hungry and had nowhere to go, so they have acted violently or threatened local residents. That's why the Central Committee ordered in the name of the Highest Dignity, to take responsibility for these released prisoners in every region," said the source, using an honorary term for Kim.

The source estimated that around 25 prison camps each released close to 300 prisoners—some 7,000 in total.

"In Chongjin city's Ranam district, each local government office has taken measures to guarantee that each prisoner in the area receives 10 kilograms (22 pounds) of corn, a bottle of oil, three bars of laundry soap and some bowls. Most of the released prisoners are staying at inns because they have no homes," the source said.

"It should be applauded that the country set the prisoners free, but if they are going to make each local government office prepare food so they can survive, what other way can they secure food besides collecting it from the residents?" the source said.

Another source, a resident of North Pyongan province in the country's northwest told RFA Wednesday that the order to care for the released prisoners is angering people there.



"The residents are protesting against this decision, saying that if it was the Highest Dignity who granted them amnesty, the state should take responsibility, but they are just passing the burden to us," said the second source, who requested anonymity to speak freely.

"There have been general amnesties many times before, but this is the first time in my life that I have seen that the local offices were ordered to take care of released prisoners," the second source said.

The second source said that the people are resentful because they realize that the local offices will eventually pass the burden onto them.

"Most of the released prisoners are weak due to various diseases and serious malnutrition, so many people are taking care of them by sharing their food little by little, even though they don't have enough for themselves. The residents are angry at the impudence of the authorities who are telling them to take care of these people who don't have a place to go."

According to the U.S. State Department's 2019 human rights report, estimates of the North Korean prison population range between 80,000 and 120,000. This figure includes estimates for political prison camps, the existence of which North Korea denies.

### New film tells tale of North Korean orphans sent to Europe

By HYUNG-JIN KIM and MONIKA SCISLOWSKA

AP (24.06.2020) — <a href="https://apnews.com/94468960514a586b3e8fc8cedb21593c">https://apnews.com/94468960514a586b3e8fc8cedb21593c</a> - Six decades after they returned to their homeland, traces of thousands of North Korean children orphaned by the Korean War linger for the elderly Europeans whose lives they briefly touched.

The scent of the trees they planted. The memories of their innocent faces. The Korean song they sang.

Some 5,000 orphans were sent to live in Poland, Romania, Bulgaria, Hungary, Czechoslovakia and East Germany — all communist allies — as part of Soviet-led projects to reconstruct war-ravaged North Korea.

The orphans studied in local schools and made local friends. Then, abruptly, they were called back to North Korea.

"We weren't told — not at all — they just stopped coming to school," said Halina Dobek, 87, who taught some of the orphans in Poland. "These children were leaving Poland with no enthusiasm."

It's a mostly forgotten slice of Cold War history, but a new documentary shines light on the lives of the orphans whose departure still weighs on the Europeans who knew them.

The film "Kim Il Sung's Children" — referring to North Korea's founder and wartime leader — will be released June 25, the 70th anniversary the Korean War's start. The



three-year conflict destroyed much of North and South Korea, killed more than 1 million people and orphaned an estimated 100,000 children.

Like the war itself, the reconstruction of both countries — including what to do with the orphans — became a part of the Cold War rivalry. At the same time the North Koreans were being sent for education in Eastern Europe, thousands of South Korean orphans were being adopted by families in North America and Western Europe.

"At the time, the United States and the Soviet Union were competing such as who could first send people into space. In this vein, they also competed on ways to show whose political system was more humane and more superior," said Kim Deog-Young, the film's director.

When the North Koreans started arriving in Europe, the countries were still reeling from the devastation of World War II. Nevertheless, they were treated well.

The film shows Bulgarians giving flowers to North Korean children, clad in identical dark hats and jackets, upon their arrival in 1952.

Katya Panalotova, who lives in the Bulgarian town of Parvomay, recalls in the film that her new classmates were fed five times a day and wore leather shoes while local students had rubber shoes.

Bonds were quickly formed.

"We played football and volleyball together on a hill. We were like brothers," Veselin Kolev, another Bulgarian, says in the movie.

Yet there were also darker moments. Some orphans were haunted by memories of wartime bombing and hid under tables when they heard the sound of planes.

North Korea sent its own citizens to Europe to teach the children the Korean language, history and culture, while European teachers handled other subjects. Dobek taught the orphans Polish in Otwock, a town near Warsaw, from 1956-57.

She told AP that the children "needed the warmth of our hearts."

"The younger ones wanted us to stroke their heads, and give them a hug," she recalled.

Most of the North Koreans lived in dormitories, but a few stayed with local families.

The film includes footage from the Romanian national archive that shows the orphans saluting a North Korean flag with an image of Kim Il Sung and marching with military-like precision at their new school.

The orphans sang "The Song of General Kim Il Sung" so frequently that some classmates still remember some words. In the film, some elderly Bulgarians sing together in Korean about "our general Kim Il Sung whose name is glorious."

At Otwock's Primary School Number 5, where the orphans studied, there are still faded photos of the North Koreans as well as report cards showing they got excellent grades in painting, handicrafts and behavior. In the town, the pine trees the North Koreans planted have grown tall and the remains of an obelisk they put up to memorialize the nations' friendship can still be found.



Kim visited some of the orphans, including those at Dobek's school, during a 1956 trip to Eastern Europe.

It was a year later, on Kim's orders, that the North Koreans started returning home. By 1959, they were all gone.

The film shows footage from 1959 of young North Koreans reaching through train windows for farewell handshakes with Bulgarian friends.

A tearful Maria Yamalieva, from Bulgaria, says she and her North Korean friend Kim Jin Wu cried together while hugging before saying goodbye.

There was never a public explanation for why the orphans were ordered home, but both the film and experts speculate that Kim could have been concerned about the young North Koreans being too influenced by a foreign culture at a time when there were some anti-Soviet protests in Eastern Europe and calls for political reforms.

Once back home, some of the orphans sent letters to teachers and classmates.

Barbara Michalowska, whose mother taught in Otwock, told AP that one student sent her mother a painting he had made of a Korean landscape. She said others wrote letters saying they wished to return to Poland.

After a few years, the letters simply stopped, said Kim Deog-Young, the director.

What happened to most of the orphans is not known, but there are clues about some.

Seo Jae-pyoung, who fled North Korea in 2000, told AP that his Russian language teacher in the 1980s had been sent to Romania as an orphan and reminisced about feasting on bread, milk and cheese while there.

Haesung Lee, chief of Korean studies at Poland's University of Wroclaw, said three former North Korean diplomats dispatched to Poland and a fourth who taught Polish at a Pyongyang university were orphans sent to Poland.

Their now elderly European friends wish the North Koreans the best, whatever become of them.

"I wish my friends could live as innocently as we did when we were children," Lilka Anatasova, a 77-year-old Bulgarian, says in the movie, mentioning a few North Koreans by name. "I'll never forget you."

Scislowska reported from Otwock, Poland.

#### More reading

https://bit.ly/2VQEIZA

https://bit.ly/2ZDogwL

Trailer: <a href="https://filmfreeway.com/TwoHomes">https://filmfreeway.com/TwoHomes</a>



Exhibition: <a href="https://apnews.com/94468960514a586b3e8fc8cedb21593c">https://apnews.com/94468960514a586b3e8fc8cedb21593c</a>

Read on hrwf.eu

# North Korea, nuclear arms and human rights, a zero-sum game?

9Dashine (18.06.2020) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3iPReSW">https://bit.ly/3iPReSW</a> - The outbreak of a global health crisis starting in China in December 2019 has upended everything, with no end in sight. It amplified existing tensions between global rivals with the potential of realigning an already fragmented, but highly interconnected world, where coordination and cooperation are vital to tackling global crises. When it comes to international efforts to deal with a nuclear North Korea and its dire human rights situation, more tension weighing on already strained relations could only complicate things further, for everyone.

In other words, by amplifying differences and tensions, COVID-19 could make global cooperation on North Korea – in particular between the United States, South Korea, Japan and Europe on one hand, and China and Russia on the other – all the more difficult.

#### In dire straits

The US and China are locked in a downward <u>spiral</u> that looks difficult to reverse and improvements in Russia's relations with the West are as <u>distant</u> as under the Cold War. China's attitude towards South Korea has brought increased <u>hostilities</u>, while <u>tensions</u> in inter-Korean relations have been escalating.

Even the US-Europe alliance is in a <u>worse state</u> that at any other point in recent history, just as the longevity of US-ROK relations is called into <u>question</u>. On a positive note however, EU-Japan relations are being <u>reinvigorated</u> by an Economic Partnership Agreement, just as the EU-South Korea free trade agreement brings together two likeminded partners.

In this era of "great power competition", North Korea keeps everyone guessing about their next provocation. As such, on 13 June, the North Korean leader's sister, Kim Yo Jong warned the next "action" against South Korea would be by the North Korean army. On 16 June, North Korea blew up its joint liaison office with the South near the border town of Kaesong and further threatened to send troops into the disarmed areas along the border.

Largely isolated and dependent on China, its sole <u>ally</u>, chief supplier of aid, trade and investment, North Korea remains a security threat and a "problem" to the rest of the world. Hence, its nuclear program is at the core of international efforts to deal with the threat.

#### Zero progress

Yet, this "problem" can only be tackled if it is <u>defined</u> as the threat the state poses to its own people. Considered against the backdrop of the current state of global cooperation – or rather lack thereof – it should surprise no one that this does not represent the majority view. Denuclearization talks and human rights advocacy are predominantly



viewed in a zero-sum game. But they are the not mutually exclusive, and should not be treated as such. Yet, as the world is becoming increasingly anxious and confrontational, there is little chance this "problem" will be fixed any time soon, let alone with, and not at the expense of human rights.

Beijing's approach is taking the international community further away, rather than closer to a strategy focused on human rights and accountability. As Beijing and Washington remain locked in rivalry, Beijing and Pyongyang share similar goals: the weakening of the US-South Korea alliance, removing US forces from the Peninsula and reducing US regional influence

Following the US-North Korea <u>Singapore</u> summit in 2018, <u>Hanoi</u> in 2019 and the US-ROK-DPRK presidential <u>summit</u> at the demilitarized zone in 2019 there has been zero progress with Pyongyang on giving up its nuclear programs. And the same holds true concerning human rights under the rule of an authoritarian regime, where every single article of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights is violated in <u>extremity</u>.

Moreover, the fear is that with COVID-19, things are getting worse for millions whose status was already bleak before the pandemic. North Korea's medical system is in a dire state, with the right to health of citizens largely neglected especially in rural areas. More than 10 million people, or nearly 40 percent of the population are <u>thought</u> to be in need of humanitarian aid.

North Korea's self-imposed quarantine has nearly halted trade with China, damaging its already fragile economy. While private markets have <u>exploded</u> with most North Koreans no longer dependent on the dysfunctional central government, the virus could disrupt these markets, further straining the population.

#### China vs. the West?

As if the grim state of global cooperation wasn't reason enough to worry about, chances for progress in international agreement focusing on North Korea's human rights appear even slimmer because of a shift in the global human rights discourse. This must be considered more broadly. China – with Russia's support – is challenging the existing rules-based, human rights centered liberal order, presenting a state-centric alternative, centered on the respect of sovereignty and non-interference at the expense of human rights.

This shift has supported tendencies to frame the future in terms of confrontation, rather than cooperation; the West *vs.* China, as opposed to the West *working together with* China. Already over a decade ago this shift was portrayed as a manifestation of the rise of the rest. With China's rise, some see America's abdication of global leadership as an indication that the US is no longer taking the lead in maintaining alliances, or in building global institutions that set the rules for how international relations are conducted.

Against this backdrop, Beijing has been pursuing its strategy to entrench its influence and presence in prominent multinational institutions. This is pivotal to its consolidation of regional <a href="hegemony">hegemony</a> within Asia, which should in turn contribute to further securing its control over Pyongyang. In this process Beijing is seeking to increase its capacity to control the narrative and skilfully use it to its advantage.

#### "Winning the war" against COVID

Through its response to COVID-19, including its <u>mask diplomacy</u>, drawing on its substantial state - and Communist Party - owned media apparatus, the Chinese

leadership has used the opportunity to shift the international narrative by claiming that "winning the war" against COVID-19 needs strong centralized leadership, not democratic governance.

Similarly, <u>Russia</u> has sought to undermine democratic debate through targeted influence operations and disinformation campaigns in Europe, seeking to reinforce the impression that the EU is crumbling. A "<u>battle of narratives</u>" is unfolding, indicative of a global power transition and increased uncertainty.

#### Human rights "with Chinese characteristics"

In the medium to long term, China's growing capacity to exert more regional and global influence could help Beijing to increase its capacity to shape the international approach to North Korea. Two factors are particularly noteworthy.

First, as North Korea's biggest trading partner and only ally, China is vital both in denuclearization and in addressing human rights violations. Second, with increased clout, China is working on promoting its human rights approach "with Chinese characteristics".

This alternative model encourages the downplaying of individual rights, strong state involvement and less support for civil society actors, such as NGOs, both in the political and economic aspects of development. Considering the closed nature of North Korea, where unearthing reliable information about human rights is already difficult, shifting the attention away from government accountability to favour national sovereignty makes addressing human rights violations in the country even more complicated.

In proposing an alternative, China is <u>undermining</u> the United Nations' human rights mechanisms more broadly. As such, in 2018, at the 37th session of the UN Human Rights Council China sponsored a <u>resolution</u> calling for "mutually beneficial cooperation" between states on human rights issues, and for a "new type of international relations with win-win cooperation".

This approach further inspired the <u>second</u> South-South Human Rights Forum China hosted in 2019, which welcomed over 300 international experts, seeking to gather steam in China's bid to redefine the concept of human rights, while dismissing the "Euro-American centric notion of human rights".

#### China and North Korea, still "close as lips and teeth"

Beijing has regularly evoked sovereignty, along with non-interference, in line with the Five <u>Principles</u> on Peaceful Coexistence, to reject international criticism of its own human rights record. And so has Pyongyang, embracing, unsurprisingly, a similar human rights discourse.

Pyongyang, sees any criticism of its human rights record as criticism of its nuclear power, just like Beijing sees criticism as interference in its own domestic affairs. In 2014, North Korea's DPRK Association for Human Rights <u>Studies</u> outlined three key elements of its understanding of human rights: 1. human rights are conditional and shaped by the demand and reality of the nation-state; 2. collective rights are above individual rights, and 3. welfare and subsistence rights have special importance. In 2019 North Korea even <u>warned</u> the UN Security Council that it would consider any discussion of the country's human rights record a "serious provocation".



But North Korea's own provocations, including conducting its largest nuclear <u>test</u> to date in 2017, have complicated the China-North Korea alliance, long regarded as "<u>close as lips and teeth</u>". Notwithstanding traditional solidarity and warmth at the source of their ties, Beijing has suggested North Korea could become an asset and liability at once for China.

Nevertheless, China has restrained its punitive steps towards its <u>awkward</u> neighbour. Concerning the application of human rights within their own borders, there is little disagreement. Moreover, there is much support China has provided in the form of resources, high tolerance for North Korea's provocations and the rejection of international norms. Beijing, in violation of its own commitments to the UN Refugee Convention, has continued forcibly <u>returning</u> tens of thousands of North Korean refugees, deeming them economic migrants. It is suspected North Korean defectors are stuck in limbo in China; not able to finish their escape across the country are now living in hiding fearing getting caught and sent back. There are also worries that China's surveillance technology is posing increasing threats to North Koreans seeking refuge in China.

#### Do It "My Way"

It will be some time before the pandemic's full impact on global cooperation on North Korea can be judged. The future of engagement on human rights looks bleaker than before. While Washington has most to offer Pyongyang in return for denuclearization, China is in the position to reason with – and control – Pyongyang.

Yet, Beijing's approach is taking the international community further away, rather than closer to a strategy focused on human rights and accountability. As Beijing and Washington remain locked in rivalry, Beijing and Pyongyang share similar goals: the weakening of the US-South Korea alliance, removing US forces from the Peninsula and reducing US regional influence. And while Russia generally follows China's lead on North Korea, President Putin's 2019 <a href="mailto:summit">summit</a> with the North Korean leader reminded both Washington and Beijing that Moscow has a stake in the Peninsula.

This leaves us with Europe. As a distant global actor with limited strategic interest in Asia, the EU has had limited avenues to directly influence the human rights crisis in North Korea. Yet, the EU has helped facilitate engagement with the UN Human Rights Council mechanisms, including co-sponsoring resolutions since 2003. The joint initiative with Japan in 2013 led to the establishment of the <u>UN Commission of Inquiry</u>, the first concrete step in challenging North Korea on its human rights record.

This is clearly no small task. But as the European Commission President, Ursula von der Leyen, pledged to lead a "geopolitical Commission" this is the right moment to act. It requires two elements: one, strengthening cooperation with like-minded partners – US, South Korea, Japan – in order to keep the multilateral system in place. Two, it demands finding a way to deal with China, without being caught in the middle, or choosing sides. As High Representative Borrell suggested, Europe should go for the "Sinatra doctrine", or "My Way", i.e. adopting a strategic approach to uphold and defend interests and values. The biggest task for the EU, however, is to first find a common EU-approach to the "way".

For now, there are two certainties: North Korea remains a global threat with a dismal human rights record, and global cooperation is vital to tackle the "problem". All parties involved must find a way to work *together* and not *against* each other, as millions of North Koreans continue their struggle for survival.

DISCLAIMER: All views expressed are those of the writer and do not necessarily represent that of the 9DASHLINE.com platform.



#### **Author biography**

Zsuzsa Anna Ferenczy Ph.D. is author of "Europe, China, and the Limits of Normative Power" (Edward Elgar Publishing, 2019), Affiliated Scholar at the Department of Political Science at the Vrije Universiteit Brussel, Consultant on China and Korean Peninsula at Human Rights Without Frontiers, former political advisor in the European Parliament (2008-2020).

# North Korea arrests citizens for thought crimes after anti-exile protests

By Hyemin Son, Leejin Jun and Eugene Whong

Radio Free Asia (12.06.2020) - <a href="https://bit.ly/3fBQ8b9">https://bit.ly/3fBQ8b9</a> - North Korea's State Security Department is hunting down and arresting residents who spoke positively of defectors and refugees who have escaped to South Korea after those arrested were forced to participate in recent protest rallies against the escapees, sources inside the DPRK told RFA.

RFA's Korean Service reported that one such rally, occurring over the weekend in Pyongyang, was a response to defector and refugee groups in South Korea sending propaganda leaflets by balloon into North Korean territory from a launching point south of the inter-Korean border.

Leaflet campaigns are a common tactic of opponents of the North Korean regime and human rights groups in the South. They contain information that the Pyongyang government withholds from its citizens, as well as items such as U.S. dollars or USB flash drives containing videos that are banned in North Korea.

Sources told RFA that although the government's objective was to denounce the activities of the escapees in the South, by forcing citizens to participate in the protest they had inadvertently made them aware that the former North Koreans enjoy more freedoms now as citizens of South Korea.

Sources in North Korea told RFA Thursday that the State Security Department secretly monitored participants of the protest rallies, which apparently occurred in places other than Pyongyang. The department has arrested citizens who avoided the rallies and those who made complaints or spoke positively of the escapees.

"A worker at a chemical complex in South Pyongan province who was called in by an official from the State Security Department has not returned home after two days," a South Pyongan resident who requested anonymity told RFA on Thursday.

"After participating in a rally condemning North Korean defectors on the 6<sup>th</sup>, he told a close acquaintance that the defectors [in South Korea] are people who seriously do important work. This caught the ear of a security official," the source said, using the politically charged term "defector" which colloquially refers in both North and South Korea even to refugees from the North.

Western human rights organizations like to make a distinction between defectors, who had connections to the North Korean government or military at the time they escaped North Korea, and refugees, laypeople who left the North usually for economic reasons.



The source said that the security officials had been investigating participants at the rally held at the chemical company.

"After the rally in the chemical complex's front yard, which was mandatory for all the factory workers to attend, there was another demonstration by the Kimilsungist-Kimjongilist Youth League the next day," the source said.

The league is the country's main youth organization, modeled after the Soviet Komsomol. "After the demonstration, the security department official at the factory secretly investigated the responses of the rally participants and arrested the absentees and three young men who talked about the rally," the source said.

"Authorities are responding sensitively to public opinion on the rally because they want to protect the authority of the highest dignity," said the source, using an honorific term to refer to Kim Jong Un, who was highly criticized on the leaflets that sparked the government-organized demonstrations.

"No one knows who else may be caught by the State Security Department's investigation," the source said.

But the source said that rounding up participants for thought crimes would only cause the people to resent the cult of personality centered on the Kim family even more.

"The stronger the authorities crack down on the residents who criticize demonstrations against defectors and continuously hold these forced demonstrations [where we must] call for the elimination [of those] critical to the highest dignity, the colder the public sentiment toward the highest dignity is," said the source.

"Residents are questioning the authorities' overreaction, saying that the power of North Korean defectors in South Korea has grown large enough [that we are being told to] deal with them as 'enemies,' [of the state]" the source said.

Demonstrations were held in North Pyongan province as well, according to a local source who requested anonymity for security reasons.

"On the 7<sup>th</sup>, a local party organization called in farmers who were busy finishing rice planting to criticize North Korean defectors, saying they had the audacity to 'punch the sun in the sky,'" the second source told RFA Friday.

North Korean leaders are often compared to celestial objects as a matter of deep reverence.

"[Authorities] urged [the farmers] to concentrate on [their work] in the spirit of crushing traitors," said the second source.

The sudden shift in government rhetoric was jarring for the farmers.

"Some are dumfounded by the propaganda, saying it is as if our enemy has suddenly been changed from the U.S. to North Korean defectors," the second source said, suggesting it is uncommon for the government even to acknowledge people who have escaped from the country, as they want to hide their existence from the public.

They found it especially uncharacteristic of authorities to be critical of escapees because in areas of the province near the Chinese border, they are able to extract bribes from persons connected with former citizens who now reside in South Korea.



"Authorities, including the State Security Department, love the people in the Ryongchon area because there are a lot of smugglers and families of North Korean defectors who bribe them often," said the second source.

Even the language used by the authorities to refer to escapees has now become harsher, the source said.

"Prior to now, the authorities usually called residents who went to South Korea 'illegal border crossers,' but I don't know why they are [suddenly] using the new term 'defectors,'" the second source said, saying that the switch in language makes their crimes sound more serious.

"Illegal border crossers" can refer to anyone who has fled the country by crossing the Sino-Korean border, regardless of where they end up. The term has a much less treasonous nuance to it than "defector."

"Residents who have heard the new term 'defectors' are envious of the fact that the defectors [are able to] successfully settle in South Korea, not only because they are able to help their families still [in North Korea,] but also because they enjoy the freedom to criticize the highest dignity."

### North Korea executes couple for trying to escape to south during COVID-19 emergency

By Jieun Kim, Leejin Jun and Eugene Whong

Radio Free Asia (22.05.2020) - <a href="https://bit.ly/2B2ABlz">https://bit.ly/2B2ABlz</a> - North Korean authorities earlier this month executed a husband and wife for attempting to flee the country during the COVID-19 national emergency quarantine, sources in the country told RFA.

The couple, from Ryanggang province near China, were caught trying to escape with their teenaged nephew across the border, which has been shut down since January. They were given no trial and were immediately executed by firing squad, though the boy was able to escape execution because he is a minor.

"Earlier this month I heard from an acquaintance in the provincial security department that a family who tried to escape the country was shot to death," a resident of Ryanggang, who requested anonymity to speak freely, told RFA's Korean Service last week.

"They were arrested for attempting to escape [across] the border, which is now heavily controlled due to the national emergency quarantine against the coronavirus," the source said.

According to the source, the couple that were caught were planning to reunite with a family member once they arrived in the South.

"It was a couple in their 50s and a 14-year-old student. The boy is the son of the wife's younger brother, who had previously escaped to the South. They were caught by border guards as they were trying to escape together," the source said.



"The couple were tortured by the provincial security department into confessing that they tried to escape with their nephew after being contacted by her brother in South Korea," said the source.

"The boy's father, who escaped to South Korea, had asked his sister to bring his son to him," the source said.

The three would-be escapees would have had better chances of making it out alive if not for COVID-19, according to the source.

"The attempt to escape at a time like this when border security is so tight due to emergency quarantine measures was an extremely dangerous and risky act," the source said.

"The supreme leadership has ordered that those who attempt to flee the country during the emergency period must be sternly punished. There's no way they could have avoided the firing squad because they attempted to defect to South Korea," the source added.

But the source expressed relief that the authorities spared the teenager.

"Fortunately the child arrested with the couple was able to avoid execution because he is a minor," said the source.

"However, the couple was executed by firing squad, not open to the public, after being charged with treason for trying to cross the border and go to South Korea."

Another resident of Ryanggang who requested anonymity for legal reasons told RFA that the story of the attempted escape has been spreading among the people.

"[They say] that the people who were arrested while trying to escape Hyesan were shot to death. The fact that they were immediately executed for just trying to escape is shocking to most people," the second source said.

The second source confirmed the facts about the story, including the exact family relationships of everyone involved.

"The couple had been taking care of their nephew who was left behind. They were suffering from difficulties in their business due to the coronavirus. They then tried to defect to South Korea at the request of [the wife's] younger brother, but they ended up getting arrested," the second source said.

According to the second source, the harsh manner in which they were immediately executed is angering the public.

"They were only trying to escape with their young nephew to find a way to live. They were shot dead before they were even able to take a single step into the Yalu river," said the second source, referring to a river that forms part of the China-North Korea border. "As people hear this shocking news, they are expressing their anger at the authorities, saying there's nothing wrong with trying to escape from North Korea, especially when it is so hard to make ends meet due to the coronavirus crisis."

Though North Korea officially claims it has no confirmed COVID-19 cases within its borders, it has admitted internally through a series of lectures to citizens that the virus is spreading in three parts of the country, including the capital Pyongyang.



The Korea Institute for National Unification revealed in its 'White Paper on Human Rights in North Korea in 2020' that, released on May 11, that even after Kim Jong Un took office as the chairman of the State Council, public executions have continued.

In the white paper, there were testimonies of witnesses saying that in 2018 two people were executed for possessing a Bible in Pyeongseong, South Pyongan province. In 2015, there was also testimony that two women were executed for the spread of Christianity in Gilseongpo Port, North Hwanghae province, and one woman was executed after receiving a public trial for distributing dissent.

Public executions are relatively common in North Korea.

At a U.N. Security Council session on North Korea's human rights situation in December 2017, then U.S. Ambassador to the U.N. Nikki Haley was quoted by Reuters and other news agencies as saying that "defectors have reported that all North Koreans, ages 12 and older, are required to attend public executions—a graphic reminder of consequences of disobedience of the government."

# North Korean dissident Thae Yong-ho running for seat in South Korean parliament

Asia News (11.02.2020) - <a href="http://bit.ly/2Hh6arE">http://bit.ly/2Hh6arE</a> - The former high-ranking diplomat, who will run for a conservative party in a Seoul constituency, is critical of the Moon Jae-in administration. If elected he will work for Korean unification. Over the past two decades, 33,000 North Koreans have sought asylum in South Korea, but few are prominent members of the North Korean regime.

Thae Yong-ho, a high-profile North Korean dissident, is running in South Korea's parliamentary election on 15 April.

The conservative Liberty Korea Party (LKP), the main opposition to President Moon Jae-in and his centrist Democratic Party, made the announcement today Thae is expected to run in Gangnam, a wealthy constituency in Seoul where conservatives have been traditionally strong.

If elected, he will become the second defector from North Korea to win a parliamentary seat in South Korea – the first was Cho Myung-chul who was elected in 2012 with the LKP.

The North Korean defector said he wants to work for the unification of the two Koreas, which have been divided along the 38th parallel since the end of the Second World War. He explained that he decided to run after the South Korean government deported two North Koreans back to the communist north. The two fishermen are accused of killing 16 fellow crew members on their fishing boat and then fleeing to the South.

Thae, a former deputy ambassador to the United Kingdom, is convinced that North Korean leader Kim Jong-un will never give up his nuclear arsenal.

He joined the LKP because in his view Moon's policy of overture towards Pyongyang is unrealistic.

The South Korean president has tried to mediate between the United States and North Korea, partly following the Sunshine Policy of his liberal predecessors.



Thae escaped to South Korea with his family in 2016; back in North Korea, the communist regime has accused him of stealing public funds.

According to the South Korean Ministry of Unification, more than 33,000 North Koreans have fled to South Korea in the past 20 years.

Most (24,000) are women who fled rural areas to escape poverty. A few North Korean government officials and members of the armed forces have requested political asylum in the South.

The highest ranking official to do so was Hwang Jang-yop, a senior member of the ruling Workers' Party. He was very close to Kim Jong-il, the father of North Korea's current strong man. He passed away in 2010.

## North Korean workers return to China as coronavirus epidemic spreads

RFA (05.02.2020) - <a href="http://bit.ly/31K1Zy3">http://bit.ly/31K1Zy3</a> - Despite the novel coronavirus (nCoV) epidemic in China, North Korean workers who returned home for the Lunar New Year holiday are returning across the border in large groups, sources familiar with the situation told RFA.

Sources say that the workers are being placed in harm's way because North Korea is desperate for foreign currency.

"A group of young women who looked like North Korean workers arrived here in China at about 3:00 p.m. yesterday," a resident of the city of Dandong, on the Sino-Korean border, told RFA's Korean Service Wednesday.

The source, who lives in an apartment building across from the Dandong maritime customs office, said the office was totally empty when they arrived because of the coronavirus outbreak.

"About 50 of the workers got on a large bus and a van that was waiting in front of the customs office and left for somewhere," the source said.

"Their legal status in China should have expired sometime before the Lunar New Year (Jan. 25), so they probably returned to North Korea. So they are believed to be reentering China," the source added.

#### New Year's Exodus

Prior to the Lunar New Year holiday, the source said there was a mad dash for many North Koreans in China to get home.

"An average of more than 500 North Korean workers per day were returning to North Korea between Jan. 20 to 24," said the source.

"They went home to renew their visas to stay in China, even though the coronavirus situation [exploded]," the source said.



The source believes that a steady stream of North Koreans will continue to show up in Dandong in the coming weeks.

"I expect that North Korean workers that complete the visa renewal process will continue to come to China," said the source.

"Even though people are prohibited [by the North Korean government] from traveling to and from China, because of the virus, it seems that workers who earn foreign currency will be granted exceptions," the source said.

RFA reported on Jan. 29 that trade was suspended between Dandong and Sinuiju, the North Korean city on the southern side of the Yalu.

A Chinese citizen living in Sinuiju told RFA Wednesday that the group of female workers had been spotted there prior to the Lunar New Year.

"They entered Sinuiju en masse about a week before the New Year, and they were put in isolation, nine to a single hotel room," the second source said.

"The reason they are going back to China in the middle of the coronavirus epidemic is because they are in a hurry to earn foreign currency. On top of that, they need to vacate the isolation rooms for the next group of workers," said the second source.

The second source was critical of North Korean authorities, who have very publicly tightened up the border and placed many people in quarantine over the past few weeks.

"I would like to ask why they are sending the workers to China when the virus is still totally out of control. Are they not interested in the safety of these young women?" said the second source.

"It seems pretty obvious at this point that the authorities are only initiating quarantine procedures to protect Kim Jong Un and the Pyongyang elite [rather than the people.]" After the initial breakout in the central Chinese city of Wuhan, China has seen the number of confirmed nCoV cases nationwide balloon to 24,405, with 492 deaths as of Wednesday afternoon. Outside of China there are 226 confirmed cases and two deaths.

North Korea has not reported a confirmed case.

Reported by Joonho Kim for RFA's Korean Service. Translated by Leejin Jun. Written in English by Eugene Whong.

### Seoul peace summit draws comments from North Korea, Dick Cheney

By Guy Taylor

The Washington Times (05.02.2020) - https://bit.ly/374YmDL - Past, present and future leaders from around the globe gathered in the South Korean capital this week to call for world peace and reunification of the Korean Peninsula.



North Korean leader Kim Jong-un even sent a message to the event's organizers expressing his hope that the effort will "achieve national peace, prosperity and unification."

The World Summit 2020 is featuring a lineup of high-profile speakers, including former House Speaker Newt Gingrich and former U.N. Secretary-General <u>Ban Ki-moon</u>, offering hope for diplomacy as well as warnings about the gravity of the ongoing nuclear standoff with <u>Pyongyang</u>.

In a video message that aired at the summit Thursday, former Vice President Dick Cheney underscored the need for denuclearization and voiced frustration over what he characterized as North Korean gamesmanship since President Trump's first historic summit with Mr. Kim in Singapore in June 2018.

"Unhappily, there has been no visible improvement since then, and it's not for lack of trying on our side," Mr. Cheney said in the video message. "Our negotiators have simply run up against the reality that the regime in the North has its own agenda, part of which is to buy time and extract concessions, while giving nothing meaningful in return."

Mr. Cheney said diplomatic engagement with <u>North Korea</u> "is certainly better than having no contact at all," but he implored U.S. leaders to stay "absolutely fixed on our security objectives, with every incentive that can help, but no backing down on denuclearization." Mr. <u>Ban</u> cast a broader message in remarks to some 3,000 political, religious and civic figures from 170 countries who were at the summit Tuesday. He told them that "lasting peace and security is humanity's purest wish."

Several heads of state are attending the event hosted by <u>Hak Ja Han Moon</u>, the leader of the Unification Church, in celebration of the 100th anniversary of the birth of her late husband, Rev. Sun Myung Moon, who devoted his life to the promotion of world peace and the reunification of the Korean Peninsula.

Organizers said the message from North Korea, dated Jan. 30, was addressed to Mrs. Moon with text indicating that Mr. Kim "sends his congratulations commemorating the 100th birthday of Rev. Sun Myung Moon and the 77th birthday of Dr. Hak Ja Han."

"We sincerely hope that Dr. Hak Ja Han will continue the work of Rev. Sun Myung Moon and achieve national peace, prosperity, and unification," said the message, signed by Kim Young-cheol, a high-ranking North Korean official whose name is often printed in English as Kim Yong-chol. The message listed Kim Young-cheol as chairman of the North's Asia-Pacific Peace Committee, as well as vice chairman of the Central Committee of the ruling Workers' Party of Korea for South Korean affairs and the head of the United Front Department.

Rev. <u>Moon</u> was born in what is now <u>North Korea</u> and met with Kim Il-sung, the founder of <u>North Korea</u> and Kim Jong-un's grandfather, in a 1981 summit.

#### 'Important springboard'

Mr. <u>Ban</u> told the summit that to end the conflict that has divided North and South Korea for seven decades, "long-standing national division, conflict and antiquated Cold War confrontation must fundamentally be dismantled and give way to new essential values underpinned by peace, coexistence, cooperation, prosperity and reconciliation."

"I firmly believe that this summit will serve as an important springboard for gathering the most substantial support of the international community in achieving this vision for the



sake of a unified Korea and for the sake of the international community more widely," the former U.N. secretary-general said.

Direct engagement has been a key focal point of the Trump administration's <u>North Korea</u> policy over the past three years. Mr. Trump, who has met three times with <u>North Korea</u>'s leader since coming to office in early 2017, continues to pursue negotiation with <u>Pyongyang</u> despite an apparent stall in talks over recent months.

The renewal of talks has been blocked by concern that <u>North Korea</u> may be preparing to carry out an intercontinental ballistic missile or nuclear detonation test. The Kim regime has refrained from such provocations for nearly two years. Unlike in the past, Mr. Trump did not mention <u>North Korea</u> or the nuclear negotiations in his State of the Union address Tuesday night.

The pursuit of a reunified Korean Peninsula has been an undergirding principle behind the Unification movement that grew from the Unification Church that Rev. Moon founded in 1954.

Mrs. Moon has led the movement since a few years before the 2012 death of Rev. Moon, whose ministry grew from a tiny, embattled church in South Korea to a global spiritual movement and an affiliated commercial empire comprising real estate, manufacturing and agricultural operations, as well as media properties including The Washington Times. "Peace cannot be realized by a single individual or a single nation," Mrs. Moon told the gathering Tuesday. "When we look at the situation in today's world, there are over 200 nations and they all have a common hope, which is the realization of lasting peace."

Mrs. Moon was flanked on stage by representatives from several religions. Hindu, Buddhist, African Traditional, Christian and Muslim leaders opened the event with interfaith invocations featuring a special "water ceremony," in which each poured their own chalices of water into a collective bowl.

Also on stage were dozens of current and former political leaders, including Cambodian Prime Minister Hun Sen, former Nigerian President Goodluck Jonathan, Guatemalan President Jimmy Morales, Nigerien Prime Minister Brigi Rafini and former Indian Prime Minister H.D. Deve Gowda.

"It's really appropriate that we are here on the 100th anniversary of Rev. Moon's birth, because out of the devastation of World War II and the Korean War, he and his bride found the courage to dream that they could achieve something, and it is amazing what they have created together," said Mr. Gingrich, the Georgia Republican who was speaker of the House from 1995 to 1999.

"I think each of us should take some courage from their courage," he said. "Each of us should share the vision that everywhere across the planet on every continent people can be brought together and that only by finding a way to work together will we avoid the disasters that would otherwise afflict the entire human race."

#### Push for peace

Philippine Vice President Maria Leonor Robredo, a political rival of Philippine President Rodrigo Duterte, recounted how her nation was the first to deploy combat troops to support South Korea at the start of the Korean War and called for a renewed global push for world peace, human rights and democratic ideals in the decades to come.



"Seventy years ago, thousands of lives were offered in this sacred ground in the name of freedom and democracy," the Philippine vice president said. "Today, we recommit and consecrate our lives in protecting those precious ideals.

"We need a better, kinder world, one where the values of equality, liberty are spread throughout the world and where freedom and democracy thrive," she added. "For the longest time, many of those who have been excluded in our quest for economic growth and prosperity continue to struggle in the peripheries. Let us not forget them."

Others expressed appreciation for the thousands who made the journey to attend the gathering at a moment of heightened concern in Asia over the spread of the coronavirus that began in China late last year.

"The fact that, despite the coronavirus spreading around the world, so many leaders are here means that we are all committed to peace, harmony and prosperity and reconciliation among the people," Mr. <u>Ban</u> said. "Thank you for coming from afar."

Organizers said the summit includes breakout programs involving multiple organizations tied to the Unification movement, including the International Association of Parliamentarians for Peace.

Former Indiana Republican Rep. Dan Burton, an IAPP co-chairman, said the association is focused on addressing "the danger a divided Korea poses for the rest of the world, now that nuclear weapons are part of the equation."

"This year will mark 67 years since the Korean War ceased without ever being declared to be over, and if anything, the situation has grown worse," Mr. Burton said.

He added that the IAPP calls on "all nations to emphasize that the path for peace on the Korean Peninsula requires cooperative engagement between China, Russia, the U.S., Japan, North Korea and [South Korea]."

"We really have no choice," he said. "A war that gets started always runs the risk of turning nuclear, and we know what could happen then."

The summit in <u>Seoul</u> is being sponsored by the Universal Peace Federation, a core organization of the Unification movement.

In announcing Tuesday that <u>North Korea</u> had sent a message ahead of the summit, UPF International Chairman Thomas G. Walsh told participants: "I think Dr. <u>Hak Ja Han Moon</u> is thinking we will, before long, we will have a summit in <u>Pyongyang</u>."

"What do you think about that?" Mr. Walsh said to rousing applause. "I think so. We are going to bring peace to this world. We're going to do it."

### North Korea dispatches more security agents to control and monitor workers in China

Radio Free Asia (17.01.2020) - <a href="http://bit.ly/37EniTV">http://bit.ly/37EniTV</a> - North Korean authorities have dispatched more security agents to China in order to boost control and monitoring of North Korean workers around the Lunar New Year holiday, with the goal of preventing the erosion of the workers' loyalty and decreasing the likelihood of defections, RFA has learned.



"Up until now, one security agent controlled and supervised multiple work sites in cases where there were fewer than 100 workers," a source from the Chinese border city of Dandong told RFA's Korean Service on Tuesday.

"But these days, security agents have been dispatched so that there is one at every work site, even for very a small-scale workplaces," the source said.

"They are called security agents or deputy managers. They seem to be under the supervision of the manager who represents the North Korean workers, but in reality, the manager is under the control and monitoring of the security agents," the source added.

"Every worker's passport and river-crossing pass, including the manager's, are also kept by the security agents," said the source, referring to permits to enter China across the countries river border.

The surveillance move is very unpopular among many dispatched workers.

"[The] workers at the sites where the security agents had not been [regularly] stationed are saying their good days are gone, because when they weren't being watched by agents, they could have time off on holidays at the discretion of the manager," the source said, adding that the prospect of time off is not something that many expect anymore.

#### Remain on the premises

According to U.N.-mandated sanctions designed to curb the flow of hard currency to North Korea in order to slow its nuclear and weapons development, North Korean overseas workers were supposed to have been repatriated by Dec. 22, 2019 deadline, and no new work visas are supposed to have been issued over the past two years.

RFA reported shortly after the deadline passed that many North Koreans in China appeared to be ignoring the deadline entirely.

A South Korean businessperson who runs a sewing factory in nearby Donggang told RFA that North Korean employees are not even allowed to leave their workplaces anymore.

"There are about 50 North Korean women who work at a Chinese food-processing company across the street from our factory. I've often seen them going to the grocery store near the factory gate, but not anymore," the second source said.

"I initially thought that they had all returned home to North Korea, but when I asked the owner of the grocery store, I learned that they are now not allowed to come out," said the second source.

"A new security agent has been dispatched from North Korea and he arranged that a single staff member would go to purchase things that the workers need from the store," the second source added.

The newly arrived overseers may not be popular with the Chinese companies that employ North Koreans either.

"North Korea asks the Chinese company to provide about 20,000 Chinese Yuan (U.S. \$2900) a month for accommodation and living expenses for the new security agent," the second source said.



"This is equivalent to the wages of about 10 workers, and sometimes this creates a dispute between the North Koreans and the Chinese company," the source said.

The Korean International Trade Association, a private economic organization, estimated the number of North Korean workers in China at 70,000 to 80,000 in August 2019. South Korea's Foreign Ministry put the number of North Korean workers overseas at 70,000-100,000 as of the end of 2017.

Research institutes in Seoul, including the Korea Institute for National Unification and Sejong Institute, estimate North Korea's overseas workers to be around 100,000, 80 percent of which are from neighboring China and Russia, with 50,000 and 30,000, respectively.

Reported by Joonho Kim for RFA's Korean Service. Translated by Leejin Jun. Written in English by Eugene Whong.

### North Korean restaurants in Russia remain in business beyond worker withdrawal deadline

Radio Free Asia (06.01.2020) - <a href="http://bit.ly/2uHFoWk">http://bit.ly/2uHFoWk</a> - North Korean-themed restaurants in Russia remained open on New Year's Day, indicating that many of the employees staffing the restaurants were not repatriated by the Dec. 22 deadline under U.N. sanctions, RFA has learned.

"The North Korean restaurants here in Vladivostok were still open on New Year's Day," a Russian citizen source of Korean descent told RFA's Korean Service.

"The female servers had been disappointed that they would soon have to return to Pyongyang in December, but they are welcoming guests with their bright, smiling faces again," the source said.

North Korea maintains restaurant businesses across Asia, including in the Russian Far East. They are great sources of foreign cash, drawing crowds with female entertainers from North Korea who also serve customers as waitresses.

Over the past few years sanctions have caused some of the North Korean restaurants in China and Russia to face staffing shortages, but North Korean workers had found new ways to skirt sanctions, either by changing visas and working illegally or simply ignoring the sanctions altogether.

RFA previously reported that many North Korean construction workers in and around the Russian Far East city of Vladivostok were employing these methods to stay within Russia or quickly return, but according to sources, the waitresses at the North Korean restaurants there all expected they would have to go home.

The source in Russia said that the three North Korean restaurants in Vladivostok experienced an uptick in business once 2020 started.

"The restaurants were once quiet because there were no customers. The quality of food and customer service had dropped significantly as the withdrawal deadline approached at the end of last year," the source said.



"But in the new year, they were revitalized and they are continuing to operate," the source added.

While customers were not flocking to Pyongyang Café, Koryo, and Keum Gang San individually, they were utilizing a new promotion that allows groups of customers to enjoy the restaurants' private performances.

"The private rooms in Keum Gang San were full of customers, so the female staff that normally would have been assigned to the main dining hall were sent instead to sing and dance in the private rooms," said the source.

"They used to offer entertainment to customers who reserved a table in the main hall for 10,000 rubles (U.S. \$161.40), but they changed the system to focus on the private rooms," explained the source.

"Guests who order a simple entrée in the main hall are only treated to militant revolutionary video clips aired by [North Korea's state-run] Korean Central Television," the source said.

The source talked to one of the waitresses at one of the restaurants late last year. "She sounded sad when she said she had to go back to Pyongyang and would not be able to return because all North Korean workers in Russia had to withdraw due to the sanctions," the source said.

"According to that employee, the restaurant workers are all overseas personnel that the Central Committee [of the Korean Workers' Party] dispatched abroad, so they would not be able to return [to Vladivostok] without a major breakthrough," said the source.

That breakthrough might have come if denuclearization negotiations with the U.S. had fared better, but as the deadline drew near, North Korea and the U.S. were still very far apart in terms of what level of denuclearization would justify the sanctions relief North Korea desperately wants.

Another source, also in Vladivostok, told RFA Jan. 2, "Workers at the North Korean restaurants [are still working] on New Year's Day. Perhaps it has been decided that the employees, who were scheduled to withdraw at the end of last year, will stay here in Russia.

"Even though [their] withdrawal was finalized ahead of the Dec. 22 deadline, they are all somehow staying in Russia and the restaurants are continuing operations," the second source said.

The deadline would have been the death knell for the North Korean restaurants, but they were saved at the last minute, according to the second source.

"North Korea's First Vice Minister of Foreign Affairs Choe Son Hui visited Moscow on November 22 to hold high-level talks as business was about to be interrupted in the North Korean restaurants. After these talks, the restaurant workers were reportedly excluded from the withdrawal list."

Meanwhile, in response to the Korean-language version of this report published Jan. 3, Germany's Foreign Ministry, which holds the chair of the U.N. Security Council's sanctions committee on North Korea, said that Pyongyang should follow the U.N. resolution to withdraw North Korean overseas workers by Dec. 22 last year.



In an email to RFA, the Foreign Ministry said all UNSC decisions, including those on restrictive measures, remain in force and must be fully implemented by all U.N. member states.

Reported by Jieun Kim for RFA's Korean Service. Translated by Leejin Jun. Written in English by Eugene Whong.

